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COSTA RICAN COMMISSION

Proceedings of inauguration of work on demarcation of limits between Costa
Rica and Nicaragua

In San Juan del Norte of the Major Republic of Central America, on the fifteenth
day of May of eighteen hundred and ninety-seven, the undersigned engineers Luis
Matamoros and Leónidas Carranza, Commissioners of the Government of Costa
Rica, and Salvador Castrillo and W. Climie, Commissioners of the Government of
Nicaragua, assembled to permanently trace and mark the boundary line between
these two countries, in accordance with the Treaty of limits of April 15, 1858 and
the Arbitral Award of Grover Cleveland, President of the United States of
America, assisted by the Engineer Arbiter, General E.P. Alexander, appointed by
the above-mentioned President of the United States in order to form said
Commissions and to resolve the matters discussed in Article II of the Convention
celebrated in San Salvador on May 2, 1896, after presenting their respective
credentials, which we consider to be in order, we accept them and we declare the
Commissions to be established; and we declare the duties that have been entrusted
to us to be inaugurated on this date; and an agreement was reached to visit the
places related to the initial point of the boundary line immediately as a
preliminary proceeding for the establishment of the aforementioned initial point;
and this act is entered in duplicate in the respective books, signed and
provisionally sealed by each of the Commissioners and by the Engineer Arbiter;
and one of the copies is in the English language. Luis Matamoros.- Leónidas
Carranza. Salvador Castrillo and W. Climie.
E.P. Alexander
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Proceedings II
In the year eighteen ninety-seven and on the fifth day of the month of June, at nine
o’clock in the morning in San Juan del Norte and at the Arbiter General E.P.
Alexander’s house, the assembled Commissions of Limits between Nicaragua and
Costa Rica declare: that an error was made in the previous act where it referred to
the party representing the rights of Nicaragua, which was said to be the
Government of Nicaragua, when it should have said that the party was appointed
by the Diet of the Major Republic on behalf of the State of Nicaragua; as this is
how it is registered on the respective credentials. After the rectification was made,
it is certified that the days following the aforementioned first act have been
dedicated to carrying out inspections and studying maps and documents, and both
Commissions now consider that they have collected the information and acquired
clear knowledge of the first matter presented to carry out their duties, and since
they are not in agreement with regard to the interpretation of the article
establishing the initial point and the demarcation of the line to the second point,
they agree that at midday on the fourteenth day of the current month, they will
submit a statement to the Arbiter in which each Commission explains its basis for
indicating a distinct spot that should be considered to be the initial point of the
boundary line between both territories starting on this side of the Atlantic; and
how the line should continue to the second point indicated on the River. They also
agree that they will submit two copies of the above-mentioned statements so that
the Arbiter keeps one and the other copy is received by the other Commission,
respectively, who will keep it until the last day of the current month of June, on
which day each Commission must submit its claim in which it replies to the
opposing statement. This agreement does not prevent either Commission from
compiling additional data and offering the Arbiter any means of arriving at a just
conclusion, after submitting their claims and statements. However, the Arbiter
will notify the other Commission of the new request within a reasonable time, as
determined by the Arbiter, in order that the Commission may make appropriate
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corrections. The Commissions anticipate that the Arbiter, after studying the
documents, statements and claims, and arriving at a resolution, simultaneously
communicate his decision to both commissions and finalize his Award. The
Arbiter, General E.P. Alexander is present; he is acquainted with the current act,
authorizes it and we sign and seal it on the abovementioned date.-Luis
Matamoros.- Leónidas Carranza. Salvador Castrillo and W. Climie.
E.P. Alexander
Proceedings III
In the city of San Juan del Norte on the fourteenth day of the month of June of
eighteen hundred and ninety-seven, having convened with the Arbiter General
E.P. Alexander at his place of residence, the Commissions assembled, each one
submitting two copies of the statement mentioned in the previous act of the fifth
of this current month, exchanging one copy of the statement with the opposing
party, and depositing the other copy with the Arbiter. One copy of the statement
submitted by Nicaragua has thirty-nine pages and the other thirty-eight, the former
copy is received by the Costa Rican Commission. The Costa Rican Commission’s
statement extends to forty-one pages and includes two maps and a collection of
new diagrams from different periods relating to the matter. The Nicaraguan
Commission submitted their map and copies of the pact, the Decision and the
Treaty cited in the footnote of the statement.- We all sign, and stamp this act with
our seals. We certify that the two maps, submitted and drawn by the Costa Rican
Commission, are identical.
E.P. Alexander
Salvador Castrillo

Luis Matamoros

W. Climie

Leónidas Carranza
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Proceedings IV
In the City of San Juan del Norte, at five o’clock in the afternoon, of the thirtieth
of June of eighteen hundred and ninety-seven. The Commissions of Limits of both
Republics assembled, with the attendance of the Arbiter General Alexander, each
submitted its respective claim in reply to the opposing statement submitted on the
fourteenth of the month ending today; and by mutual agreement copies were
exchanged between the two parties, but no further rebuttals permitted, as the
debates are closed and only additional data may be submitted, as agreed in the act
of the fifth of the same month of June.

On this date the aforementioned

Commissions returned the opposing statement, each retaining the opposing claim
for the above-mentioned purpose. It is certified that the claim of the Nicaraguan
Commission extends to ninety pages, and that of the Costa Rican Commission to
sixty-seven. Likewise, both agree to submit English translation of their respective
documents for the Arbiter. All seal and sign on the abovementioned date.- Luis
Matamoros.- Leónidas Carranza. Salvador Castrillo and W. Climie.

E.P. Alexander

Proceedings V
In the City of San Juan del Norte, at two o’clock in the afternoon of the thirtieth
day of September of eighteen hundred and ninety-seven.- Summoned by the
Arbiter General E.P. Alexander, the Commissions of Nicaragua and Costa Rica
assembled on the usual premises, where the Arbiter read his award relating to this
issue, herein copied verbatim:
“San Juan del Norte, Nic. September 30. 1897. To the Commissions of limits of
Costa Rica and Nicaragua.- Gentlemen: In pursuance of the duties assigned me by
my Commission from the President of the United Stated as the Engineer
Arbitrator to your two bodies, with the power to decide finally any points of
difference that may arise in tracing and marking out the Boundary line between
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the two Republics, I have given careful study and consideration to all the
arguments, counter-arguments, maps, and documents, submitted to me in the
matter of the proper location of the initial point of the said Boundary line upon the
Caribbean coast .- The conclusion of which I have arrived and the award I am
about to make are not in accord with the views of either commission. So in
deference to the very excellent earnest arguments, so faithfully and loyally urged
by each Commission for its respective side, I will indicate briefly my line of
thought and the considerations which have seemed to me to be paramount in
determining the question.- And of these considerations the principal, and the
controlling one, is that we are to interpret and give effect to the Treaty of April 15,
1858, in the way in which it was mutually understood, at the time by its makers.Each Commission has presented an elaborate and well argued contention that the
language of that Treaty is consistent with its claim for a location of the initial
point of the boundary line at a plan which would give to its country great
advantage.- These points are over six (6) miles apart, and are indicated on the map
accompanying this award.- The Costa Rican claim is located on the left hand
shore or West Headland of the harbor; the Nicaraguan on the East Headland of the
Taura branch.- Without attempting to reply in detail to every argument advanced
by either side in support of its respective claim, all will be met, and efficiently
answered, by showing that those who made the Treaty mutually understood and
had in view another point, to wit, the Eastern Headland at the mouth of the
harbor.- It is the meaning of the men who framed the Treaty which we are to seek,
rather than some possible meaning which can be forced upon isolated words or
sentences.- And this meaning of the men seems to me abundantly plain and
obvious.- This Treaty was not made hastily or carelessly.- Each State had been
wrought up- by years of fruitless negotiations, to a State of readiness for war in
defense of what it considered its rights, as is set forth in Article I.- In fact war had
actually been declared by Nicaragua, on November 25, 1857, when through the
mediation of the Republic of Salvador, a final effort to avert it was made, another
Convention was held and this Treaty resulted.- Now, we may arrive at the mutual
understanding finally reached by its framers, by first seeking in the Treaty as the
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whole, the general idea, or scheme of compromise, upon which they were able to
agree.- Next, we must see that this general idea of the Treaty harmonizes fully
with any description of the line given in detail, and the proper names of all the
localities used, or not used, in connection therewith.- For the non-use of some
names may be as significant as the use of others.- Now, from the general
consideration of the Treaty as a whole, the scheme of compromise stands out clear
and simple.- Costa Rica was to have as a boundary line the right, or southeast,
bank of the river, considered as an outlet for commerce, from a point three (3)
miles before Castillo to the sea.- Nicaragua was to have “sumo imperio” of all the
waters of this same outlet for commerce, also unbroken to the sea. – It is to be
noted that this division implied also, of course, the ownership of all islands in the
river and of the left or northwest bank and headland by Nicaragua. This division
brings the boundary line, (supposing it to be traced downward along the right
bank, from the point near Castillo) across both the Colorado and the Taura
branches.- It cannot follow either of them, for neither is an outlet for commerce,
as neither has a harbor at its mouth.- It must follow the remaining branch, the one
called the Lower San Juan, through its harbor, and into the sea.- The natural
terminus of that line is the right hand headland of the harbor mouth.- Next, let us
note the language of description used in the Treaty, telling whence the line is to
start and how it is to run, leaving out for the moment the proper name applied to
the initial point; it is to start “at the mouth of the River San Juan de Nicaragua,
and “shall continue following the right bank of the said rivers, to a point three (3)
English miles from Castillo Viejo.” This language is evidently carefully
considered and precise, and there is but one starting point possible for such a line
and that is the right headline of the Bay.- Lastly we come to the proper name
applied to the starting point “the extremity of Punta de Castilla.”.- This name,
Punta de Castilla does not appear upon a single one of all the original maps of the
Bay of San Juan which have been produced by either side and which seem to
include all that were ever published before the Treaty, or since.- This is a
significant act and its meaning obvious.- Punta de Castilla must have been, and
must have remained, a point of no importance, political or commercial.-
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Otherwise it could not possibly have so utterly escaped note or mention upon the
maps.- This agrees entirely with the characteristics of the mainland and the
headline of the right of the bay.- It remains to this day, obscure and unoccupied,
except by the hut of a fisherman.- But the identification of the locality is still
further put beyond all question by the incidental mention, in another article of the
treaty itself, of the name Punta de Castilla. In article V, Costa Rica agrees
temporally to permit Nicaragua to use Costa Rica´s side of the harbor without
payment of part dues, and the name Punta de Castilla is plainly applied to it.Thus we have, concerning, the general idea of compromise in the treaty as a
whole, the little description of the line in detail and the verification of the name
applied to the initial point by its incidental mention in another position of the
treaty, and by the concurrent testimony of every map-marker of every nation, both
before the Treaty and since, in excluding this name from all other portions of the
harbor.- This might seem to be sufficient argument upon the subject, but it will
present the whole situation in a still clearer light to give a brief explanation of the
local geography, and of one special peculiarity of this Bay of San Juan.- The great
feature in the local geography of this Bay, since our earliest accounts of it, has
been the existence of an island in its outlet, called on some early maps the Island
of San Juan.- It was an island of such importance as to have been mentioned in
1820 by two distinguished authors quoted in the Costa Rican reply to Nicaragua’s
argument: (page 12), and it is an island to-day, and so appears in the map
accompanying this award.- The peculiarity of this Bay, to be noted, is that the
river brings down very little water during the annual dry season.- When that
happens, particularly of late years, sandbars, dry at all ordinary tides but
submerged, more or less, and broken over by the waves at all high ones, are
formed, fragmentally reaching the adjacent headlines so that a man might cross
dry shod.- Now the whole claim of Costa Rica is based upon the assumption that
on April 15, 1858, the date of the Treaty, a connection existed between the Island
and the eastern headland, and that this converted the island into main island, and
carried the initial point of the boundary over to the western extremity of the
island. To this claim there are at least two replies, either one seeming to me
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conclusive. - First, the exact state of the bar on that day cannot be definitely
proven, which would seem to be necessary before drawing important
conclusions.- However, as the date was near the end of the dry season it is most
probable that there was such a sand bar connection between the island and the
eastern or Costa Rican shore, as has been described.- But even if that be true it
would be unreasonable to suppose that such temporary connection could operate
to change permanently the geographical character, and political ownership of the
island.- The same principle, if aloud, would give to Costa Rica every island in the
river to which sand bars from her shore had made out during that dry season. But
throughout the treaty, the river is treated and regarded as an outlet of commerce. –
This implies that it is to be considered as in average condition of water, in which
condition alone, it is navigable. – But the overwhelming consideration in the
matter is that by the use of the name Punta de Castilla for the starting point,
instead of the name Punta Arenas, the makers of the Treaty intended to designate
the mainland on the east of the harbor. - This has already been discussed, but no
direct reply was made to the argument of Costa Rica quoting three authors as
applying the name Punta de Castilla to the western extremity of the
aforementioned island, the point invariably called Point Arenas by all the naval
and other officers, surveyors and engineers who ever mapped it. - These authors
are L. Montufar, a Guatemalan in 1887. - J.D. Gamer, a Nicaraguan, in 1889, and
E.G. Sguier, an American (date not given exactly, but subsequent to the treaty). –
Even of these, the last two merely used, once each, the name Punta de Castilla as
an alternate for Punta Arenas. - Against this array of authority we have first, and
innumerable number of other writers clearly far more entitled to confidence:
second, the original makers of all the maps, as before pointed out: and third, the
framers of the treaty itself, by their use of Punta de Castilla in Article V. - It must
be borne in mind that, for some years before the making of the treaty, Punta
Arenas had been by far the most important and conspicuous point in the bay. - On
it were located the wharves, workshops, offices & c., of Vanderbilt´s great Transit
Company, conducting the through line from New York to San Francisco – during
the gold rush of the early fifties. – Here the ocean and river steamers met and
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exchanged passengers and cargo. – This was the point sought to be controlled by
Walker and the filibusters. - The village of San Juan cut no figure at all in
comparison, and it would, doubtless, be easy to produce by hundreds references to
this point as Punta Arenas by naval and diplomatic officers of all prominent
nations, by prominent residents and officials, and be engineers and surveyors
constantly investigating the Canal problem, and all having personal knowledge of
the locality. – In view of all these circumstances, the jealousy with which each
party to the treaty defined what it gave up and what it kept, the prominence and
importance of the locality, the concurrence of all the original maps in the name,
and its universal notoriety, I find it impossible to conceive that Nicaragua had
conceded this extensive and important territory to Costa Rica, and that the latter’s
representative had failed to have the name Punta Arenas appear anywhere in the
Treaty. - And for reasons so similar that it is unnecessary to repeat them, it is also
impossible to conceive that Costa Rica should have accepted the Taura as the
boundary, and that Nicaragua´s representative should have entirely failed to have
the name Taura appear anywhere in the treaty. – Having then designated generally
the mainland East of Harbor Head as the location of the initial point of the
boundary line it now becomes necessary to specify more minutely, in order that
the said line may be exactly located and permanently marked. -

The exact

location of the initial point is given in President Cleveland´s award as the
“extremity of Punta de Castilla, at the mouth of the San Juan of Nicaragua River,
as they both existed on the 15th of April 1858”. - A careful study of all available
maps and comparisons between those made before the treaty and those of recent
date made by Boards and Engineers and Officers of the Canal Company, and one
of today made by yourselves to accompany this awards makes very clear one fact.
- The exact spot which was the extremity of the headland of Punta de Castilla,
April 15, 1858, has now long been swept over by the Caribbean Sea, and there is
too little concurrence in the shore outline of the old maps to permit any certainty
of statement of distance or exact direction to it to the present headland. - It was
somewhere to the northeast award and probably between six hundred (600) and
sixteen hundred (1600) feet distant, but it cannot now be certainly located. -
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Under these circumstances, it best fulfills the demands of the treaty and of
President Cleveland´s award to adopt what is, practically, the headland of to-day;
or the northwestern extremity of what seems to be the solid land, on the east side
of Harbor Head Lagoon. -

I have accordingly made personal inspection of this

ground, and declare the initial line of the boundary to run as follows, to wit: Its
direction shall be due northeast and southwest, across the bank of sand, from the
Caribbean Sea into the waters of Harbor Head Lagoon. -

It shall pass, at its

nearest point, three hundred (300) feet on the northwest side from the small hut
now standing in the vicinity. – On reaching the waters of Harbor Head Lagoon the
Boundary Line shall turn to the left, or southeastward, and shall follow the water’s
edge around the Harbor until it reaches the river proper by the first channel met.Up this channel and up the river proper, the line shall continue to ascend as
directed in the Treaty.- I am, gentlemen, very respectfully your obedient servant,
E.P. Alexander”.
There is a seal that says: “Costa Rica-Nicaragua = Boundary Commission.- E.P.
Alexander Engineer Arbiter”.- And, in fulfillment of what article IX of the MatusPacheco Convention of March 27, 1896 establishes, I the arbiter, in conjunction
with both commissions, sign and authorize the current act with our respective
seals (in triplicate).-

E.P. Alexander
Luis Matamoros

W. Climie

Leónidas Carranza

Salvador Castrillo
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Proceedings VI
In the City of San Juan del Norte at four o’clock in the afternoon of the second
day of October of eighteen ninety-seven.- The Commissions of Limits between
Costa Rica and Nicaragua assembled on the usual premises, and with the Arbiter
General E.P. Alexander present, it is certified that having proceeded with a
personal inspection of the place designated by the arbiter as the initial point of the
boundary line, in accordance with what is stipulated in the Award inserted in the
previous act the arbiter established the spot where the monument that will serve as
a boundary marker on the Atlantic Coast should be placed, the aforementioned
spot is provisionally marked by a straight line of three hundred English feet
measured from the hut referred to in the arbitral award and in the direction that
will be stated further on.- The following provisional observations were made at
the hut:

ILLUSTRATION

Below the following azimuths were measured; from the above-mentioned hut:
To the highest point of the mountain at Monkey-Point (Punta de Mono) 89°.05’
To the small island in front of Monkey Point

92°.24’

To the islet that resembles a tree in the sea

93°.33’

To the conical hill in the direction of Indio River

50°.52’

To the true initial point of the boundary line that lies 300 feet from the hut
41°.09’
The Commissions agree on the following type of monument to be built at the Hut:
on a circular concrete platform two and a half feet thick by diameter of six and a
half feet in diameter, that will serve as the base, a cylinder will rise, also made of
concrete, of four feet and ten inches in diameter by three feet, four inches high.- A
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granite cube of one meter in edge length will be placed on top of this cylinder,
which will have the following inscriptions in bronze: -on the northwest face –“J.
Santos Zelaya, President of Nicaragua- Commissioners- Salvador CastrilloWilliam Climie.”- On the southeast face- “Rafael Iglesias, President of Costa
Rica- Commissioners- Luis Matamoros- Leónidas Carranza.”- On the northeast
face- “General E.P. Alexander, Engineer Arbiter”, and on the southwest face the
geographical coordinates of the spot marked as the initial point of the line, and the
date “September 30, 1897.”- The edges of the cube will mark the four
astronomical cardinal points.- The construction of this monument will be
entrusted to Mister Eduardo Kattengell; and the period of time set for its
inauguration is from the first to the fifteenth of next November.- And for the
record we sign and authorize this act with our seals.- Note,- On the last line of
page 12, where it says in parentheses: “(50°.55’)” it should say 41°. 09’.- On this
page 13, line 7, the “(and)” in parentheses should be eliminated, line 17, the word
in parentheses that says “(construction) should read “inauguration.”E.P. Alexander
Luis Matamoros

W. Climie

Leónidas Carranza

Salvador Castrillo

Proceedings VII
In the City of San Juan del Norte at eight o’clock in the morning of December 7th
1897, the commissions met to continue their work, having before them the
agreement issued by the government of the Republic of Costa Rica this past June
30th wherein Ing. Andrés Navarrete was appointed to temporarily replace Ing.
Carranza, who had replaced don Luis Matamoros during the absence of this latter
member. Points approved in the last meeting, held on October 2nd were reviewed
and the inauguration of the primary benchmark postponed to the present. The
Costa Rican Commission proposed measuring the line from its origins, then
coastwise by Harbor Head, bordering the nearest channel to San Juan River and
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following its course to a point three miles downstream from Castillo Viejo: that
the line be drawn, and the day-to-day operations be registered in minutes of the
meetings.- The Nicaraguan committee expressed their objection to what they
termed as useless work insofar as the Treaty and General E. P. Alexander’s
decision established the dividing line at the edge of the Harbor and the River, and
that their alternative would be a variable rather than a fixed line, and that resulting
data would not yield a true dividing line. Accordingly both commissions decided
to abide by the arbiter’s decision in this matter, presenting their respective
arguments within a week. The two versions of Arbiter General Alexander’s
award made by each Party were had at hand, and it was agreed to adopt the one
that reads as follows: San Juan del Norte, Nicaragua, September 30th 1897. To the
Boundaries Commissions of Nicaragua and Costa Rica: Gentlemen, in compliance
with my duty as arbitrating engineer between your two nations, and in virtue of
the assignment entrusted me by the President of the United States, I am
empowered to settle any differences which may arise in the Treaty and in the
demarcation of the dividing line between the two republics, I have studied and
carefully considered all allegations, counter arguments, maps and documents
submitted to me relevant to the exact location of the origin of the dividing line in
the Caribbean Coast. The conclusion to which I have arrived, and the decision
which I am about to pronounce does not conform to the views of either
commission. Therefore, in deference to the excellent and vigorous arguments,
well and loyally presented by both of the commissions in favor of their respective
causes, I shall briefly explain my viewpoint and those considerations which have
seemed conclusive to resolve the issue.

And of these, the principal and

predominant consideration is that we must interpret and observe the Treaty of
April 15th 1858 as it was mutually understood, on the day of its execution, by its
authors.- Each commission presented an elaborate and well-reasoned argument in
support of its respective claims regarding the location of the origin of the
boundary line most advantageous to its particular country.- These points of origin
are somewhat more than six miles apart and are indicated on the map hereto
attached.- That claimed by Costa Rica lies on the coast, to the left side, that is, on
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the extreme headland to the West of the bay: that claimed by Nicaragua lies on the
East headland of the Taura branch. Without entering into discussion of each of
the arguments posed by one or the other of the parties in support of their
respective claims, all these shall be taken into account and adequately resolved,
thus demonstrating that the executors of the Treaty mutually understood and
focused upon a different point, i.e., the outermost limit of mainland at the East of
the river mouth. Before degenerating in possible misinterpretation that could lead
to abrupt expressions or isolated judgments, we should try to understand the
reasoning of the authors of the Treaty. And it appears very clear and obvious to
me that this Treaty was not made hastily or carelessly. Both nations had been
exasperated by years of fruitless negotiations to the verge of preparing for war to
defend what each considered its rights, as mentioned earlier. In fact, war had been
declared by Nicaragua on November 25th 1857, when, by virtue of the Republic of
Salvador’s mediation, a final attempt to avert it brought about the resumption of
negotiations which yielded this Treaty. Now then, we may perceive the
intelligence of its authors in first searching the Covenant for a general idea upon
which agreement was possible.

We must further perceive that the Treaty’s

general idea is in complete harmony with any detailed description of its indicated
line, both in its citation –as well as it’s non-citation of proper place names in their
reference to the line. Because the non-use of some names can imply as much as
the use of others. Now, viewing the general thought of the Treaty as a whole, it is
seen that the Covenant appears clear and simple. Costa Rica would have, as a
dividing line, the right or Southeast bank of the river, considering it a commercial
route, from a point three miles downstream from El Castillo to the sea. Nicaragua
would have its highly valued “complete dominion” in all the waters of that same
commercial route, likewise uninterrupted, to the sea. It should be noted that this
division also naturally implies Nicaraguan sovereignty over all the river islands,
as well as over the left or northeast river bank and its headland. The course of this
line, passing through both branches, the Colorado and the Taura, establishes the
border, presuming that, from the point near El Castillo the line is projected
downstream along its right bank.

The line may not follow either of these
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branches, since neither is a commercial route, having no port at its mouth. Rather,
it must follow the remaining branch, called Lower San Juan, passing through its
harbor to the sea. The natural end point of that line is the headland of the right
bank of the mouth of the bay. We immediately note that the descriptive language
used in the Treaty, which tells where the line begins and how it should run,
omitting for the moment the proper place name applied to its origin. It must start
“in the mouth of San Juan River of Nicaragua and continue seaward with the right
bank of said river”…”to a point three English miles distant from Castillo Viejo”.
Evidently this language is carefully and categorically expressed; there is only one
possible point of departure for this line: the right headline of the bay. Finally we
arrive to the proper name applied to the point of departure: “the extremity of
Castilla Point”. This name does not appear in even one of all the original maps of
San Juan Bay, drawn by one or the other party, and would seem to include all
those published prior and posterior to the Treaty. This fact is most significant and
its interpretation is obvious.

Castilla Point must have been and must have

remained unimportant, both politically and commercially, for otherwise it could
not have escaped notice nor mention on the maps. This conforms entirely with the
peculiarities of the mainland and headland to the right of the bay, which area
remains unknown and unoccupied even today, except for a fisherman’s hut. But
incidental mention is made in another article of the same Treaty naming Castilla
Point, further eliminating any doubt regarding its location. In Article 5, Costa
Rica agrees to allow Nicaragua temporary duty-free use of Costa Rica’s side of
the port, to which the name Castilla Point is fully applied. Therefore we have a
congruent general idea of the Covenant within the whole of the Treaty, the literal
description of the line in detail and the verification of the name applied to the
point of departure by its incidental mention in another passage of the Treaty, as
well as concurrent testimony of the mapmakers of all countries prior and
subsequent to the Treaty by their uniform exclusion of this name from all other
parts of the bay. It would seem that the aforementioned should be adequate
discussion of the matter, but all is seen more clearly with the aid of a brief
explanation of the local geography and a special peculiarity of San Juan Bay. The
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most outstanding characteristic of the bay’s geography from our first notice has
been the presence of an island at its mouth, named in some early maps as the Isle
of San Juan. It was an island of such importance as to have been mentioned in
1820 by two distinguished authors quoted in the Costa Rican reply to Nicaragua’s
argument: (page 12), and it is an island today, and so appears in the map
accompanying this award. The peculiarity of this Bay, to be noted, is that the
river brings down very little water during the annual dry season. When that
happens, particularly in later years, sandbars, dry at all ordinary tides but more or
less submerged by waves at high tides, are formed, fragmentally reaching the
adjacent headlines so that a man might cross dry-footed. Now the whole claim of
Costa Rica is based upon the assumption that on April 15, 1858, the date of the
Treaty, a connection existed between the Island and the eastern headland, and that
this converted the island into main island, thus moving the initial point of the
boundary over to the western extremity of the island. To this claim there are at
least two replies, each of them seeming to me conclusive. First, the exact state of
the bar on that day can not be definitely proven, which would seem to be
necessary before drawing important conclusions. However, as the date was near
the end of the dry season it is most probable that there was such a sandbar
connection between the island and the eastern or Costa Rican shore, as has been
described. But even if that be true, it would be unreasonable to suppose that such
temporary connection could effect a permanent change in the geographical
character and political ownership of the island. The same principle, if allowed,
would give to Costa Rica every island in the river to which sand bars from her
shore had extended to the island during that dry season. But throughout the treaty,
the river is treated and regarded as an outlet of commerce. This implies that it is
to be considered as in average condition of water, in which condition alone it is
navigable. But the overwhelming consideration in the matter is that by the use of
the name Punta de Castilla for the starting point, instead of the name Punta
Arenas, the makers of the Treaty intended to designate the mainland on the east of
the harbor. This has already been discussed, but no direct reply was made to the
argument of Costa Rica quoting three authors as applying the name Punta de
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Castilla to the western extremity of the aforementioned island, the point invariably
called Point Arenas by all the naval and other officers, surveyors and engineers
who ever mapped it. These authors are L. Montúfar, a Guatemalan, in 1887, J.D.
Gamer, a Nicaraguan, in 1889, and E.G. Iguier, an American (date not given
exactly, but subsequent to the treaty). Even of these, the latter two merely used,
on single occasions, the name Punta de Castilla as an alternate for Punta Arenas.
Against this array of authority we have first, an innumerable number of other
writers clearly far more deserving of confidence; second, the original makers of
all the maps, as previously indicated, and third, the framers of the treaty itself, by
their use of Punta de Castilla in Article V. It must be borne in mind that, for some
years before the making of the treaty, Punta Arenas had been by far the most
important and conspicuous point in the bay.

On it were located the wharves,

workshops, offices, etc., of Vanderbilt´s great Transit Company, conducting the
through line from New York to San Francisco during the gold rush of the early
fifties. Here the ocean and rivers steamers met and exchanged passengers and
cargo. This was the point sought to be controlled by Walker and the filibusters.
The village of San Juan cut no figure at all in comparison, and it would, doubtless,
be easy to produce, by the hundreds, references to this point as Punta Arenas, by
naval and diplomatic officers of all prominent nations, by prominent residents and
officials, and by engineers and surveyors constantly investigating the Canal
problem, all having personal knowledge of the locality. In view of all these
circumstances, the jealousy with which each party to the treaty defined what it
gave up and what it kept, the prominence and importance of the locality, the
concurrence of all the original maps in the name, and its universal notoriety, I find
it impossible to conceive that Nicaragua had conceded this extensive and
important territory to Costa Rica, and that the latter’s representative had failed to
have the name Punta Arenas appear anywhere in the Treaty. And for reasons so
similar that it is unnecessary to repeat them, it is also impossible to conceive that
Costa Rica should have accepted the Taura as the boundary, and that Nicaragua’s
representative should have entirely failed to have the name Taura appear
anywhere in the treaty. Having then designated generally the mainland East of
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Harbor Head as the location of the initial point of the boundary line, it now
becomes necessary to specify more minutely, in order that the said line may be
exactly located and permanently marked. The exact location of the initial point is
given in President Cleveland’s award as the “extremity of Punta de Castilla, at the
mouth of the San Juan of Nicaragua River, as they both existed on the 15th of
April 1858”.

A careful study of all available maps and comparisons between

those made before the treaty and those of recent date made by Boards of
Engineers and Officers of the Canal Company, and one of today made by
yourselves to accompany these awards makes one fact very clear: the exact spot
which was the extremity of the headland of Punta de Castilla, April 15, 1858, has
now long been swept over by the Caribbean Sea, and there is too little
concurrence in the shore outline of the old maps to permit any certainty of
statement of distance or exact direction of it to the present headland.

It was

somewhere to the northeast award and probably between six hundred (600’) and
sixteen hundred (1600’) feet distant, but it can no longer be precisely defined.
Under these circumstances, it best satisfies the demands of the treaty and of
President Cleveland’s award to adopt what is, practically, the headland of today,
or the northwestern extremity of what seems to be solid ground, on the east side of
Harbor Head Lagoon.

I have accordingly made personal inspection of these

grounds, and declare the initial line of the boundary to run as follows, to wit: Its
direction shall be due northeast and southwest, across the bank of sand from the
Caribbean Sea into the waters of Harbor Head Lagoon. It shall pass, at its nearest
point, three hundred (300’) feet on the northwest side from the small hut now
standing in the vicinity. Upon reaching the waters of Harbor Head Lagoon the
Boundary Line shall turn to the left, or southeastward, and shall follow the water’s
edge around the Harbor until it reaches the river proper by the first channel met.
Up this channel and up the river proper, the line shall continue to ascend as
directed in the Treaty. I am, gentlemen, very respectfully your obedient servant,
E.P. Alexander”.
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E.P. Alexander
Luís Matamoros

W. Climie

Leónidas Carranza

Salvador Castrillo

Proceedings VIII
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, at nine o’clock in the morning, on December
the thirty-first of the year eighteen hundred ninety-seven- the Commissions
having met in the customary Place, chaired by the Engineer Arbiter, were
informed of the following Award:)

“= Award N° 2 = San Juan del Norte

December 20th, 1897.- To the Commissions of Limits of Nicaragua and Costa
Rica- Gentlemen:- In further pursuance of my duty as Engineer-Arbiter to your
two honorable bodies I am called upon to decide the question submitted to me in
your proceedings of the 7th instant as set forth in the following quotation from the
official record: to wit – “The Commission of Costa Rica proposed to proceed to
the measurement of the line which from the initial point follows the margin of
Harbor Head and there by the margin of the nearest channel until it reaches the
margin of the river proper of San Juan and follows the margin of said river up to
the point distant three miles from Castillo Viejo; that the plan of said line be
made, and all duly recorded day by day at the sessions.- The Nicaragua
Commission argued that the work of measurement and of making the plan of that
part of the boundary has no useful value or object because according to the Treaty
of limits and the award of Gen. E.P. Alexander the boundary line consists of the
margin of the Harbor and River and that this boundary consequently is a variable
and not a fixed boundary and therefore the plans and details that would be
obtained would never represent the true diving line.- Under these circumstances
the two Commissions agreed to hear the decision of the Arbiter on this point; with
which object will present to him their respective cases within the period of eight
days”. – The respective arguments referred to have been received and duly
considered. It must be stated for a clear comprehension of the question involved
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that in the lower part of (this) its course the San Juan River runs through a flat and
sandy delta and that it is plainly liable not only to gradual accretions and
diminutions of its banks but even to entire changes of its channels. These changes
may be more or less rapid and sudden from causes not always apparent and even
without the occurrence of such special factors as earthquakes or great storms.
Examples of former channels now abandoned and of banks changing today under
gradual accretions or diminutions are abundant.- The boundary line of today must
necessary be more or less affected in the future by all of these changes, gradual or
sudden. But the effect in each case can only be determined by the circumstances
of the case it arises under the principles of international law which may be
applicable.- The proposed surveying and marking of the line as it exists today will
have no effect upon de application of these principles. The fact that it has been
surveyed and marked will neither increase nor decrease whatever legal stability it
may have when not surveyed and not marked.- The sole result which can flow
from surveying and marking is that the character and extent of all future changes
can be more easily and definitely determined.- It cannot be denied that there are
certain contingent advantages in this future ability to always find the original line.
But a difference of opinion may very reasonable exist as to how much time and
present expense should be incurred for the benefit of this contingent advantage.This is the difference now existing between the two Commissions Costa Rica
desires to have this future facility. Nicaragua considers the contingent benefit not
worth the present expense.- In deciding whose views shall prevail, I must be
governed by the letter and the spirit of the Treaty of 1858 if there is that in either
which applies to the question. I find both in Article III. Article II has described the
boundary line as a whole, from the Caribbean to the Pacific and Article III goes
on as follows: “The measurements shall be made of this boundary line in whole or
in part by Commissions of both Governments, after arrangements made by said
Governments as to the time for carrying out the operation. The said Commissions
shall have the power to diverge somewhat from the curve around Castillo, also
from the line parallel to the banks of the river and of the lake or from the straight
astronomical line between Sapoa and Salinas, provided that they can agree upon
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this in order to adopt natural landmarks”. - This entire article is devoted to
prescribing the completeness and accuracy with which the Commissioners shall
execute their work.- It permits a departure from completeness; for its says the line
may be measured “in whole or in part” and it permits a departure from accuracy if
thereby natural landmarks may be secured. But the condition expressly attached in
the latter case and plainly implied as well for the former, is that both
Commissions shall be agreed.- Otherwise the line must be measured in full and
with all practically attainable accuracy as it is described in Article II. Clearly then,
the effect of any disagreement upon the question of a more or less complete
survey must be that the wishes of the party desiring to make it most complete that
must prevail.- I therefore announce as my award in this matter than the two
Commissions shall next proceed to the measurement of the line from the initial
point to the point three miles below Castillo Viejo as proposed by Costa Rica.- I
am, gentlemen, very respectfully your obedient servant

E.P. Alexander -

Engineer Arbiter. Thus, the monument that marks the location of the initial point
for the boundary line between the State of Nicaragua and the Republic of Costa
Rica was considered inaugurated, in light of the visit by both Commissions to its
location, accompanied by the Engineer Arbiter, and despite the fact that the
granite cube had not yet been emplaced, the Portland cement base had already
been erected at the spot designated by the first Arbitral Award, and when possible
the abovementioned cube will be emplaced bearing its related bronze inscriptions
in witness whereof we signed and approved these Proceedings under our seals.
E.P. Alexander
Andrés Navarrete
Leónidas Carranza

W. Climie
Salvador Castrillo
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Proceedings IX
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, at one o’clock in the afternoon, on January the
sixth of the year eighteen hundred ninety-eight.- The Commissions having met in
the customary place, chaired by the Engineer Arbiter, the following was agreed:
1st- The following was accepted as translation of Award No. 2, which appeared in
the previous Record = “Award N° 2 = San Juan del Norte December 20th, 1897.=
To the Commissions of Limits of Nicaragua and Costa Rica= Gentlemen: In
further pursuance of my duty as Engineer-Arbiter to your two honorable bodies I
am called upon to decide the question submitted to me in your proceedings of the
7th instant as set forth in the following quotation from the official record: to wit:
“the Commission of Costa Rica proposed to proceed to the measurement of the
line which from the initial point follows the margin of Harbor Head and there by
the margin of the nearest channel until it reaches the margin of the river proper of
San Juan and follows the margin of said river up to the point distant three miles
from Castillo Viejo; that the plan of said line be made; and all duly recorded day
by day at the sessions.- The Nicaragua Commission argued that the work of
measurement and of making the plan of that part of the boundary has no useful
value or object because according to the Treaty of limits and the award of Gen.
E.P. Alexander the boundary line consisted of the margin of the Harbor and River
and that this boundary consequently was a variable and not a fixed boundary and
therefore the plans and details that would be obtained would never represent the
true dividing line.- Under these circumstances the two Commissions agreed to
hear the decision of the Arbiter on this point; with which object they would
present to him their respective cases within the period of eight days”. – The
respective arguments referred to have been received and duly considered. It must
be stated for a clear comprehension of the question involved that in the lower part
of its course the San Juan River runs through a flat and sandy delta and that it is
plainly liable not only to gradual accretions and diminutions of its banks but even
to entire changes of its channels. These changes may be more or less rapid and
sudden from causes not always apparent and even without the occurrence of such
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special factors as earthquakes or great storms. Examples of former channels now
abandoned and of banks changing today under gradual accretions or diminutions
are abundant. The boundary line of today must necessarily be more or less
affected in the future by all of these changes gradual or sudden. But the effect in
each case can only be determined by the circumstances of the case as it arises
under the principles of international law which may be applicable. The proposed
surveying and marking of the line as it exists today will have no effect upon the
application of these principles. The fact that it has been surveyed and marked will
neither increase nor decrease whatever legal stability it may have when not
surveyed and not marked. The sole advantage of surveying and marking is that
the character and extent of all future changes can be more easily and definitely
determined. It cannot be denied that there is a certain contingent advantage in this
future ability to always find the original line. But a difference of opinion may very
reasonably exist as to how much time and present expense should be incurred for
the benefit of this contingent advantage. This is the difference now existing
between the two Commissions. Costa Rica desires to have this future facility.
Nicaragua considers the contingent benefit not worth the present expense. In
deciding whose views shall prevail, I must be governed by the letter and the spirit
of the Treaty of 1858 if there is that in either which applies to the question. I find
both in Article 3rd. Article 2nd has described the boundary line as a whole, from
the Caribbean to the Pacific and Article 3rd goes on as follows: “The
measurements shall be made of this boundary line in whole or in part by
Commissions of the Governments, after arrangements made by said Governments
as to the time for carrying out the operation. The said Commissions shall have the
power to diverge somewhat from the curve around Castillo, also from the line
parallel to the banks of the river and of the lake or from the straight astronomical
line between Sapoa and Salinas, provided that they can agree upon this in order to
adopt natural landmarks”. = This entire article is devoted to prescribing the
completeness and accuracy with which the Commissioners shall execute their
work. It permits a departure from completeness; for it says the line may be
measured “in whole or in part” and it permits a departure from accuracy if thereby
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natural landmarks may be secured. But the condition expressly attached in the
latter case and plainly implied as well for the former, is that both Commissions
shall be agreed.- Otherwise the line must be measured in full and with all
practically attainable accuracy as it is described in Article 2nd. Clearly then, the
effect of any disagreement upon the question of a more or less complete survey
must be that the wishes of the party desiring to make it most complete must
prevail.

I therefore announce as my award in this matter that the two

Commissions shall next proceed to the measurement of the line from the initial
point to the point three miles below Castillo Viejo as proposed by Costa Rica.- I
am gentlemen very respectfully your obedient servant (F) E.P. Alexander Engineer Arbiter”. 2nd Bearing in mind that, in the course of the work to be carried
out in marking the boundaries and other topographical operations, it will be
impossible to record daily proceedings, both Commissions and the Engineer
Arbiter agreed for the operations recorded in the field journals to be summarized
and transcribed into the record books every week = in witness whereof we signed
and approved these Proceedings under our seals.
E.P. Alexander
Andrés Navarrete

W. Climie

Leónidas Carranza

Salvador Castrillo

Proceedings X
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, at eight o’clock in the morning, on March the
second of the year eighteen hundred ninety eight, in the customary place= the
Commissioners for the State of Nicaragua being absent, as per their document
dated January seventh of year eighteen hundred and ninety-eight, Engineer Andrés
Navarrete, Commissioner representing the Government of Costa Rica, requested
that, in compliance with Article V of the Matus Pacheco Convention of March the
27th 1896, the Engineer Arbiter participate in the delimitation operations that
should be carried out in the absence of those gentlemen= The delimitation
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Commissions, being reincorporated with the participation of the Engineer Arbiter,
proceeded first and foremost to emplace the Monument that determined the Initial
Point of the dividing line on the Coast of the Caribbean Sea, linking it with the
center of Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte= To that end, the following
operations were performed= Astronomical observations to determine the azimuths
=

San Juan del Norte - January 1898

TABLE

Note= The measurements taken on January the 23rd were recorded using a small
Hildebrand theodolite, where the horizontal axis is adjusted directly; while
measurements on January the 30th and 31st were recorded using a Salmoraghi
tachymeter, where the horizontal axis is adjusted inversely= As geographic
position for measuring these azimuths, the one corresponding to triangulation pole
M° III [sic] described below was used. Said pole was placed in front of the
location once occupied by the Church of San Juan del Norte, for which the Tables
of Conaissance des Temps (bureau des longitudes), Paris, 1897, give: latitude:
10°-55’-14”

N.

and

longitude

86°-02’-19”.

Maxwell-1878-1895)=

This

Delimitation Commission adopted the above mentioned position, under every
reserve, and as mere approximation aimed at deducing, in the various points of the
line of operations, the elements needed to guide the alignments= The average of
the foregoing calculations gives for the azimuths of the side (Δ-lighthouse) 153°
35’ 50”, therefore 153°-36’ 00 is adopted as sufficient approximation”=These
azimuths are measured according to Geodetic Datum in direction S.W.N.E., with
zero at South= Triangulation aimed at linking the Initial Point Monument or first
marker with the Center of Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte .
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TABLE

CHART

TABLE

The coordinates of the Monument or initial marker, taking as origin the center of
Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte, therefore, are = x = 4268.28 East; y =
2004.54 North; astronomical Meridian; which results that the distance from the
above mentioned center of the plaza to the aforementioned (marker) monument is
4715 – 55 (four thousand seven hundred fifteen meters fifty-five centimeters) with
a geodetic azimuth of sexagesimal 244° 50’ 23” (two hundred forty-four degrees,
fifty minutes, twenty-three seconds) = Therefore the bronze plate mentioned in
Proceedings No. VI of October 2nd 1897 shall be sculpted, bearing the marker’s
coordinates and the following inscription = “This monument is located at a
distance of 4715 - 55 with a geodetic azimuth of sexagesimal 244° 50’ 23’’ from
the center of Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte” = It was also agreed to have
reference markers emplaced in relation with the first monument, one on the
opposite margin of the Harbor Head lagoon, at 1139 meters from the first in a
location marked there, with an azimuth of 66° 41’ 05”; and the other in the
aforementioned center of Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte = The following
type was agreed regarding the markers that will serve as reference points for the
first monument, that is to say: for the first one on the right margin of the Harbor
Head lagoon, an iron pipe, approximately 40 centimeters in diameter (filled with
concrete) and two meters in length, buried one and a half meters and filled with
concrete; for the second, in the center of Plaza Victoria in San Juan del Norte, the
same iron pipe, buried so that its upper end appears at ground level = then, in
compliance with the Award issued by the Engineer Arbiter on December the 20th
of 1897, the boundary line was measured as described in the Award of September
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30th of 1897, starting from the initial marker, following around the Harbor and
through the first channel met up to the river proper, and through this until pole
No. 40 next to the source of the Taura River = (then, in compliance with the
Award of December 20th of 1897 by the Engineer Arbiter) Said operations and
their results are shown in the following table = Survey of the right margin of the
Harbor Head lagoon and of the San Juan River, which constitute the dividing line
between Costa Rica and Nicaragua =

TABLE
CHART
TABLE

TABLE
TABLE
TABLE

Note: The abscissas or X are considered from East to West, while the Y or
ordinates from North to South.= It should be noted that in the columns entitled
“Points observed) the Arabic numerals accompanied by the letter “b”
(abbreviation of “bis”) correspond to points located in the territory of Nicaragua
that were surveyed solely for the purpose of aiding the operations:- points whose
numerals are not accompanied by the letter “f” are located on the dividing line
between both countries.- The angles were obtained by calculating the average of
various observations”.- It was pointed out that, for greater clarity and with the
permission of the Engineer Arbiter, it was agreed to include the results of the
dividing line survey in the official records in small segments, instead of daily,

122

which will also facilitate correcting the operations as necessary; and to position
each point of the polygonal directrix linking them directly with the initial marker
by rectilinear coordinates, whose zero or origin is assumed to be that monument.And for the purposes of Art. 8 of the Matus – Pacheco Convention, we confirm all
of the foregoing in these proceedings, which we sign and approve under our
seals.- Corrigendum = On page 28 line 23 between the words “geographic” and
“the one corresponding”, read “position of the observation”.- On page 28 line 30,
between the words “pole” and “was”, read “No. III”.- And on page 28 line 21 the
words “filled with concrete” are void.- On page 31, line 32, up to 34, the words
“(then… “ up to “Arbiter”) are void.- On page 31 line 41 the numerals “365.83” =
323.90 = 170. 06 = written over what was erased are valid. On page 32 line 11 the
numeral 66°10’00” = written over what was erased is valid. On page 32 line 12
the “77°13´00” written over what was erased is valid = on page 32, line 13,
amendment 46°37´00”, is valid.= On page 35 line 26 in the “horizontal angles”
column, read “189°31’40”” = In the following line of the same column read
“323°08´40””, and in the following line of the same column read 345°38´40”- On
page 36 line 7, 13, 14, of the azimuths column, the crossed out figures are
void.****
E.P. Alexander
Andrés Navarrete

Proceedings XI
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, at eight o’clock in the morning, on March the
twenty-sixth of (1898) eighteen hundred ninety-eight, in the customary place, with
the presence of Commissioners Salvador Castrillo and Engineer Andrés
Navarrete, the former on behalf of Nicaragua and the latter on behalf of Costa
Rica, and the Engineer Arbiter; Mister Castrillo – made it known that the prior
absence of the Nicaraguan Commissioners was explained in the documents of
January 7th last and this March the 16th, and that during their absence every
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assistance was given to enable carrying out the survey and marking operations,
since these were carried out by Nicaraguan employees under their instructions;
and an Engineer, in conjunction with the Commissioner for Costa Rica,
participated, and both Commissioners stated that, just as up to this point, in spite
of the strained relations of both countries, they had been able to freely continue to
perform their duties, they intended to continue to move forward and stated that the
geodetic operations carried out on the right bank of the river, dividing line
between Nicaragua and Costa Rica, following its circumvolutions up to the mouth
of the Colorado or through its source, are as copied hereunder in the following
table:
TABLE
TABLE
TABLE
TABLE
TABLE
TABLE
Any currently missing calculations would be filled in as soon as made, since, on
the holidays, when field work could not be performed, the time was devoted to
that work, and Commissioner Navarrete would meanwhile be able to go to Costa
Rica to bring back the piece of granite for crowning the initial marker; all parties
present signed these proceedings after making it known that in response to
Commissioner Castrillo’s request to the Arbiter on the sixteenth of this month, the
latter gentleman issued and notified the third Award, which would be included in
the following proceedings.- Note: On page 41, between lines 3 and 4, the line that
reads “52-31-0°00´00” – is valid.
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E.P. Alexander
Andrés Navarrete

Salvador Castrillo

CHART
CHART
CHART
Proceedings XII
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, in the customary place, on April the twelfth of
eighteen hundred ninety-eight, the Nicaraguan Commissioner Salvador Castrillo,
in conjunction with Arbiter General E.P. Alexander, who, in compliance with the
Matus-Pacheco Treaty, reintegrated the Commission of Limits with all the powers
as if the other Commissioners had been present, made it known that Award No. 3,
issued by the Arbiter on March the twenty- second and notified to both
Commissions on the twenty fifth of that month was as follows “Award N°3= San
Juan del Norte March 22nd, 1898 = To the Commission of Limits of Nicaragua
and Costa Rica.= Gentlemen: = In stating the reasons influencing me in my
Award N°2 I referred briefly to the fact that, en accordance with well known
precepts of International Law, the exact location of the Boundary Line now being
refined by this Commission along the right bank of the San Juan may be altered
in the future by possible changes in the banks or channels of the river.- I am now
requested by the Nicaraguan Commission at present on duty with the Commission
to supplement this Award with a more exact declaration of the legal character and
permanence, or stability of this line as it is now being defined and measured from
day to day.- Practically I am asked to declare that this line will retain its character
as the exact boundary line only so long as the water in the river retains its present
level, and that the boundary line any future day will be determined by the height
of the water on that day.- The argument advanced in support of this proposition is
as follows: “I do not think it necessary, at this time to make a superfluously
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precise dissertation on the meaning of the “course” or “bed” of a river; it is all that
zone of territory in which the water runs in greater or lesser volume, nevertheless I
will recall the doctrine of the Expanders of the Rights of Nations, which is
summed up by don Carlos Calvo in his book “Le Droit International Teorique et
Pratique”, Lib. 4. S.295, page 385 in these words: “Frontiers that are marked out
by currents of water are subject to variations when their beds undergo
changes…”- Moreover I assert that Modern Codes agree with the doctrine that the
ground which a river or lake, periodically covers and uncovers does not become
necessary to the neighboring land since if is the bed of its waters. This too is
shown in the Civil Code of Honduras in these words: “The ground which the
water alternately occupies and disoccupies in its periodic rise and fall, does not
become accessory to the adjoining. (Article 728) – “-It is self-evident, therefore,
that the mathematically correct line which has been, and which under similar
circumstances may after be run, can serve as an illustration and reference of more
or less utility, but by no means as an exact representation of the diving boundary,
which is, always be, the right bank of the river, in whatsoever it may be, at any
given time.”- This argument of the Commissioner, taken in connection with the
request contained in his letter, as stated above, indicates a mistaken conception
which it is important to correct. - It is strictly true that the “right bank of the river
in whatever form it may be” will always fix the boundary line, boy the
Commissioner evidently misconceives that the legal location of the line defining
the bank of a river will vary with the height of the water in the river. The word
“bank” is, indeed, often loosely applied in conversation to the first dry ground
rising above the water, but the inaccuracy of such use becomes apparent if we
consider the cases where rivers overflow their banks for many miles, or where
their beds go entirely dry. Such an indefinite use of the word is not permissible in
the interpretation of a Treaty defining a boundary line. The object of every
boundary line is to promote peace by preventing conflicts of jurisdiction. To
accomplish this it must possess all attainable stability.- It would plainly be an
intolerable state of affairs to residents and owners of property near the borders of
two countries, if the line that determined to which country one owed

his
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allegiance and taxes, and whose laws governed all his affairs, should alternately
sweep back and forth, such a line would be a device for breeding trouble, instead
of one to prevent it. It is not necessary to illustrate the difficulties which would
arise, for instance, if certain lands and forests, and their owners, and residents or
people employed in any way there in, were required to be Costa Rican’s in dry
seasons, and Nicaraguans in wet, and alternately one and the other in intermediate
times. But exactly such difficulties would be inevitable should the boundary line
between these two countries be the daily shifting edge where the dry land first
rises above the water on the Costa Rican side. For in the rainy season the river
water overflows the land for many miles in certain localities.- It is for these
reasons that writers upon International Law expressly state that temporary
overflows do not carry title to the overflowed land that is the true meaning of the
quotation made by the Nicaraguan Commissioner from the Code of Honduras.
Applied to this case it is as though it read: “The Costa Rican ground which the
Nicaraguan water alternately occupies and disoccupies, in its periodical rise and
fall, does not become accessory to the adjoining (Nicaragua hereditaments-“In
further proof of the universality of this rule did time permit to send for details, I
could quote a great number of cases from the United Stares where there are many
instances of States separated by rivers; one of the banks, and not the thread of the
stream, being the boundary. With one such case I am personally familiar, where
the left bank of the Savannah River constitutes the boundary line between
Georgia, on the right, and South Carolina, on the left. In times of freshet the river
covers miles of South Carolina territory but does not carry Georgia law or
jurisdiction beyond the ordinary law water mark- To do so would be of no
advantage to Georgia, and unbearable to South Carolina – Nor can I believe that
there exists in the world an example of such a shifting boundary.- Clearly, then,
wherever a treaty designates that the bank of a river shall be taken as a boundary,
what is intended is not the temporary edges of dry land left uncovered in
extraordinary stages of the water, either high or low, but the bank at an ordinary
stage of water. And where it is once defined by agreement it becomes permanent
as the surface of the soil on which it runs.- Should the bank waste away it recedes,
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should the bank grow faster into the it advances.- Periodical high and low waters
do not affect it. And this entirely agrees with the precept of don Carlos Calvo
quoted by the Nicaraguan Commissioner. “Frontiers that are marked out by
currents of water and subject of variations when their beds undergo changes.” In
other words it is the “bed” that governs and not the level of the water in it, or over
it, or under it. Is to possible future changes of beds or banks, and their effects it
would be vain to attempt to discuss all and misleading to discuss any which may
possibly occur.- It is not the function of this Commission to lay down rules for
future contingencies but to define and mark the boundary of the present day.- To
line up then briefly, and for the clearer understanding of the whole matter, and
also in accordance with the principle announced in my first award that in the
practical interpretation of Treaty of 1858, the San Juan River must be treated as a
navigable waterway, I hereby declare the exact line of division between the
jurisdictions of the two countries to be the edge of the water upon the right bank,
when the river is at an ordinary stage but still navigable by the vessels or boats in
general use. In this stage every bit of the water in the river is in the jurisdiction of
Nicaragua. Every bit of land on the right bank is in the jurisdiction of Costa Rica
– The survey and location now being made by the party in the field from day to
day determines points upon this line at convenient intervals, but the boundary line
between these points does not run by straight lines but by the waters edge of the
navigable stage as above stated, thus making a crooked line of innumerable
irregularities which it would be of great expense and little value to trace
minutely.- Variations of the water level will not alter the location of the boundary
line but changes of the banks or channels of the river will alter it as way be
determined by precepts of International Law applicable to each case as it may
arise. I am gentlemen, very respectfully your obedient servant = E.P. Alexander =
“It was also made known that the calculations were made and their results were
entered in their respective columns; and that the plan foregoing these proceedings
represented the measured line - These Proceedings were signed and approved
under their seals.- Note- Between the 2nd and 3rd lines of page 48 the words “at
eight o’clock in the morning” are valid.
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E.P. Alexander

Salvador Castrillo

Proceedings XIII
In the Town of San Juan del Norte, on May the thirty first of eighteen hundred
ninety-eight, in the customary place- in the absence of Costa Rica’s
Commissioners, with the presence of Mister Salvador Castrillo on behalf of
Nicaragua, in conjunction with the Arbiter General E.P. Alexander, with every
power as if the other Commissioners were present, in compliance with the Matus
– Pacheco Treaty, it was made known that the geodetic operations performed
starting from the point next to the source of the Colorado, last mentioned in
Proceedings XI, and continued by the aforementioned Commissioner Castrillo
along the river, following its circumvolutions, in order to determine the line of the
right margin, which is the dividing line between the two countries, are as shown in
the following table, which reaches the point called Tamborcito.

TABLE

PAGE 51 ENDS
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Final Proceedings No. XXVII
In the City of Managua in the Congress Meeting Room on July the twenty-fourth
of the year nineteen hundred.- The Boundary Commissions for Nicaragua and
Costa Rica met, with the presence of Engineer Arbiter General E.P. Alexander,
for the important purpose of holding the final proceedings that closes their
business and concludes all operations started in May of the year (nineteen)
eighteen hundred ninety-seven, defining the boundary line between the two
aforementioned Republics, and for this purpose, by unanimous agreement, state:
1st The dividing line between Nicaragua and Costa Rica is definitely marked from
the initial point in the Atlantic, in Punta de Castilla, in the place designated in
Arbitral Award No. 1; and continues marked (by) with the right margin of the
coast of Harbor Head Lagoon, continues (by) with the right margin of the first
channel found there, and continues (by) with the one of the San Juan River, up to
the point located three English miles from the external fortifications of Castillo
Viejo: all of the above in compliance with the geodetic operations and layout
plans included in the respective proceedings: It then continues around the castle,
as marked in the respective proceedings; and continues parallel to the river and
lake at the distance calculated and also indicated in the proceedings. It reaches the
point of Sapoa River, located two miles from the Lake; and follows the
astronomical line as far as the coast of Salinas Bay in the direction of its central
point, according to the mathematical position recorded in the layout plan.- This
demarcation is recorded in three copies, composed of two volumes each, of which
two copies are written in Spanish and one in English; signed and sealed in
compliance with the Matus – Pacheco Treaty; the Spanish copies will be delivered
one to each government of the two aforementioned Republics, while the third,
written in English, will be delivered by the Arbiter to the Government of the
United States of America.- 2nd With this demarcation all the matters that the
Republics of Nicaragua and Costa Rica have had between them until now due to
undefined borders are settled.- 3rd The Commissions entrust the construction of
eight markers, which have not yet been constructed; to Treasurer Amadeo Quirós
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F, who will charge the expenses to both Governments.- 4th In concluding their
duties, the Commissioners of the two Republics, on behalf of their respective
Governments, express the gratitude of both countries to Engineer Arbiter General
E.P. Alexander, for the good will and (gratitude) rectitude with which he carried
out his assignment.- 5th Since the duties assigned to them are completed, the
Commissions dissolve on this date; signing and authorizing these proceedings
with their respective seals.- Note: On page 60, line 8, where it reads (nine
hundred) read eight hundred; on the same page, on lines 14,15 and 16, where it
reads (by) read with; and on line 39, of the same page, the word (gratitude) is
void.- 6th and final: The Engineer Arbiter, in affixing his hand and seal, feels
compelled to express his fervent and deep esteem for the acquiescence and prompt
compliance with which all his awards were received by both governments,
without any remarks, and for the excellent work done by his loyal and
accomplished engineers, who were responsible for the demarcation, and who
overcame great difficulties; and most particularly for the good will, good sense
and good judgment displayed by both Commissions, who ironed out small
differences and reduced to a minimum the number of far reaching matters
submitted to judgment. E.P. Alexander / Salvador Castrillo / Lucas Hernández,
Ing. and J. Andrés Urtrecho.
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Annex 14
Convention on Wetlands of International Importance especially as Waterfowl
Habitat, Ramsar (Iran), 2 February 1971 as amended by the Paris Protocol, of 3
December 1982, and Regina Amendments, 28 May 1987, 996 UNTS 245
Ramsar,
2 February 1971
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The Convention on Wetlands text, as amended in 1982 and 1987

Convention on Wetlands of International Importance especially as
Waterfowl Habitat
Ramsar, Iran, 2.2.1971
as amended by the Protocol of 3.12.1982
and the Amendments of 28.5.1987
Paris, 13 July 1994
Director, Office of International Standards and Legal Affairs
United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO)

The Contracting Parties,
RECOGNIZING the interdependence of Man and his environment;
CONSIDERING the fundamental ecological functions of wetlands as regulators
of water regimes and as habitats supporting a characteristic flora and fauna,
especially waterfowl;
BEING CONVINCED that wetlands constitute a resource of great economic,
cultural, scientific, and recreational value, the loss of which would be irreparable;
DESIRING to stem the progressive encroachment on and loss of wetlands now
and in the future;
RECOGNIZING that waterfowl in their seasonal migrations may transcend
frontiers and so should be regarded as an international resource;
BEING CONFIDENT that the conservation of wetlands and their flora and fauna
can be ensured by combining far-sighted national policies with co-ordinated
international action;
Have agreed as follows:
Article 1
1. For the purpose of this Convention wetlands are areas of marsh, fen, peatland or
water, whether natural or artificial, permanent or temporary, with water that is
static or flowing, fresh, brackish or salt, including areas of marine water the depth
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of which at low tide does not exceed six metres.
2. For the purpose of this Convention waterfowl are birds ecologically dependent
on wetlands.
Article 2
1. Each Contracting Party shall designate suitable wetlands within its territory for
inclusion in a List of Wetlands of International Importance, hereinafter referred to
as "the List" which is maintained by the bureau established under Article 8. The
boundaries of each wetland shall be precisely described and also delimited on a
map and they may incorporate riparian and coastal zones adjacent to the wetlands,
and islands or bodies of marine water deeper than six metres at low tide lying
within the wetlands, especially where these have importance as waterfowl habitat.
2. Wetlands should be selected for the List on account of their international
significance in terms of ecology, botany, zoology, limnology or hydrology. In the
first instance wetlands of international importance to waterfowl at any season
should be included.
3. The inclusion of a wetland in the List does not prejudice the exclusive
sovereign rights of the Contracting Party in whose territory the wetland is
situated.
4. Each Contracting Party shall designate at least one wetland to be included in the
List when signing this Convention or when depositing its instrument of
ratification or accession, as provided in Article 9.
5. Any Contracting Party shall have the right to add to the List further wetlands
situated within its territory, to extend the boundaries of those wetlands already
included by it in the List, or, because of its urgent national interests, to delete or
restrict the boundaries of wetlands already included by it in the List and shall, at
the earliest possible time, inform the organization or government responsible for
the continuing bureau duties specified in Article 8 of any such changes.
6. Each Contracting Party shall consider its international responsibilities for the
conservation, management and wise use of migratory stocks of waterfowl, both
when designating entries for the List and when exercising its right to change
entries in the List relating to wetlands within its territory.
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Article 3
1. The Contracting Parties shall formulate and implement their planning so as to
promote the conservation of the wetlands included in the List, and as far as
possible the wise use of wetlands in their territory.
2. Each Contracting Party shall arrange to be informed at the earliest possible time
if the ecological character of any wetland in its territory and included in the List
has changed, is changing or is likely to change as the result of technological
developments, pollution or other human interference. Information on such
changes shall be passed without delay to the organization or government
responsible for the continuing bureau duties specified in Article 8.
Article 4
1. Each Contracting Party shall promote the conservation of wetlands and
waterfowl by establishing nature reserves on wetlands, whether they are included
in the List or not, and provide adequately for their wardening.
2. Where a Contracting Party in its urgent national interest, deletes or restricts the
boundaries of a wetland included in the List, it should as far as possible
compensate for any loss of wetland resources, and in particular it should create
additional nature reserves for waterfowl and for the protection, either in the same
area or elsewhere, of an adequate portion of the original habitat.
3. The Contracting Parties shall encourage research and the exchange of data and
publications regarding wetlands and their flora and fauna.
4. The Contracting Parties shall endeavour through management to increase
waterfowl populations on appropriate wetlands.
5. The Contracting Parties shall promote the training of personnel competent in
the fields of wetland research, management and wardening.
Article 5
1. The Contracting Parties shall consult with each other about implementing
obligations arising from the Convention especially in the case of a wetland
extending over the territories of more than one Contracting Party or where a water
system is shared by Contracting Parties. They shall at the same time endeavour to
coordinate and support present and future policies and regulations concerning the
conservation of wetlands and their flora and fauna.
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Article 6
1. There shall be established a Conference of the Contracting Parties to review
and promote the implementation of this Convention. The Bureau referred to in
Article 8, paragraph 1, shall convene ordinary meetings of the Conference of the
Contracting Parties at intervals of not more than three years, unless the
Conference decides otherwise, and extraordinary meetings at the written requests
of at least one third of the Contracting Parties. Each ordinary meeting of the
Conference of the Contracting Parties shall determine the time and venue of the
next ordinary meeting.
2. The Conference of the Contracting Parties shall be competent:
a) to discuss the implementation of this Convention;
b) to discuss additions to and changes in the List;
c) to consider information regarding changes in the ecological character of
wetlands included in the List provided in accordance with paragraph 2 of Article
3;
d) to make general or specific recommendations to the Contracting Parties
regarding the conservation, management and wise use of wetlands and their flora
and fauna;
e) to request relevant international bodies to prepare reports and statistics on
matters which are essentially international in character affecting wetlands;
f) to adopt other recommendations, or resolutions, to promote the functioning of
this Convention.
3. The Contracting Parties shall ensure that those responsible at all levels for
wetlands management shall be informed of, and take into consideration,
recommendations of such Conferences concerning the conservation, management
and wise use of wetlands and their flora and fauna.
4. The Conference of the Contracting Parties shall adopt rules of procedure for
each of its meetings.
5. The Conference of the Contracting Parties shall establish and keep under
review the financial regulations of this Convention. At each of its ordinary
meetings, it shall adopt the budget for the next financial period by a two-third
majority of Contracting Parties present and voting.
6. Each Contracting Party shall contribute to the budget according to a scale of
contributions adopted by unanimity of the Contracting Parties present and voting
at a meeting of the ordinary Conference of the Contracting Parties.
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Article 7
1. The representatives of the Contracting Parties at such Conferences should
include persons who are experts on wetlands or waterfowl by reason of
knowledge and experience gained in scientific, administrative or other appropriate
capacities..
2. Each of the Contracting Parties represented at a Conference shall have one vote,
recommendations, resolutions and decisions being adopted by a simple majority
of the Contracting Parties present and voting, unless otherwise provided for in this
Convention.
Article 8
1. The International Union for Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources
shall perform the continuing bureau duties under this Convention until such time
as another organization or government is appointed by a majority of two-thirds of
all Contracting Parties.
2. The continuing bureau duties shall be, inter alia:
a) to assist in the convening and organizing of Conferences specified in
Article 6;
b) to maintain the List of Wetlands of International Importance and to be
informed by the Contracting Parties of any additions, extensions, deletions
or restrictions concerning wetlands included in the List provided in
accordance with paragraph 5 of Article 2;
c) to be informed by the Contracting Parties of any changes in the
ecological character of wetlands included in the List provided in
accordance with paragraph 2 of Article 3;
d) to forward notification of any alterations to the List, or changes in
character of wetlands included therein, to all Contracting Parties and to
arrange for these matters to be discussed at the next Conference;
d) to make known to the Contracting Party concerned, the
recommendations of the Conferences in respect of such alterations to the
List or of changes in the character of wetlands included therein.
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Article 9
1.

This

Convention

shall

remain

open

for

signature

indefinitely.

2. Any member of the United Nations or of one of the Specialized Agencies or of
the International Atomic Energy Agency or Party to the Statute of the
International Court of Justice may become a Party to this Convention by
signature without reservation as to ratification;
signature
accession.

subject

to

ratification

followed

by

ratification;

3. Ratification or accession shall be effected by the deposit of an instrument of
ratification or accession with the Director-General of the United Nations
Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (hereinafter referred to as "the
Depositary").
Article 10
1. This Convention shall enter into force four months after seven States have
become Parties to this Convention in accordance with paragraph 2 of Article 9.
2. Thereafter this Convention shall enter into force for each Contracting Party four
months after the day of its signature without reservation as to ratification, or its
deposit of an instrument of ratification or accession.
Article 10 bis
1. This Convention may be amended at a meeting of the Contracting Parties
convened for that purpose in accordance with this article.
2. Proposals for amendment may be made by any Contracting Party.
3. The text of any proposed amendment and the reasons for it shall be
communicated to the organization or government performing the continuing
bureau duties under the Convention (hereinafter referred to as "the Bureau") and
shall promptly be communicated by the Bureau to all Contracting Parties. Any
comments on the text by the Contracting Parties shall be communicated to the
Bureau within three months of the date on which the amendments were
communicated to the Contracting Parties by the Bureau. The Bureau shall,
immediately after the last day for submission of comments, communicate to the
Contracting Parties all comments submitted by that day.
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4. A meeting of Contracting Parties to consider an amendment communicated in
accordance with paragraph 3 shall be convened by the Bureau upon the written
request of one third of the Contracting Parties. The Bureau shall consult the
Parties concerning the time and venue of the meeting.
5. Amendments shall be adopted by a two-thirds majority of the Contracting
Parties present and voting.
6. An amendment adopted shall enter into force for the Contracting Parties which
have accepted it on the first day of the fourth month following the date on which
two thirds of the Contracting Parties have deposited an instrument of acceptance
with the Depositary. For each Contracting Party which deposits an instrument of
acceptance after the date on which two thirds of the Contracting Parties have
deposited an instrument of acceptance, the amendment shall enter into force on
the first day of the fourth month following the date of the deposit of its instrument
of acceptance.
Article 11
1. This Convention shall continue in force for an indefinite period.
2. Any Contracting Party may denounce this Convention after a period of five
years from the date on which it entered into force for that party by giving written
notice thereof to the Depositary. Denunciation shall take effect four months after
the day on which notice thereof is received by the Depositary.
Article 12
1. The Depositary shall inform all States that have signed and acceded to this
Convention as soon as possible of:
signatures to the Convention;
a) deposits of instruments of ratification of this Convention;
b) deposits of instruments of accession to this Convention;
c) the date of entry into force of this Convention;
d) notifications of denunciation of this Convention.
2. When this Convention has entered into force, the Depositary shall have it
registered with the Secretariat of the United Nations in accordance with Article
102 of the Charter.
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned, being duly authorized to that effect,
have signed this Convention.
DONE at Ramsar this 2nd day of February 1971, in a single original in the
English, French, German and Russian languages, all texts being equally authentic*
which shall be deposited with the Depositary which shall send true copies thereof
to all Contracting Parties.

*

Pursuant to the Final Act of the Conference to conclude the Protocol, the
Depositary provided the second Conference of the Contracting Parties with
official versions of the Convention in the Arabic, Chinese and Spanish
languages, prepared in consultation with interested Governments and with
the assistance of the Bureau.
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Annex 15
Declaration of the United Nations Conference on Human Environment
16 June 1972
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Annex 16
Costa Rican Ratification of the Convention on Wetlands of International
Importance especially as Waterfowl Habitat
Law No. 7224,
9 April 1991
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http://www.asamblea.go.cr/Centro_de_Informacion/Consultas_SIL/Pginas/D
etalle%20Leyes.aspx?Numero_Ley=7224
7224
THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY OF THE REPUBLIC OF COSTA RICA
DECREES:
THE APPROVAL OF THE CONVENTION ON WETLANDS OF
INTERNATIONAL IMPORTANCE ESPECIALLY AS WATERFOWL
HABITAT “THE RAMSAR CONVENTION”
(2 FEBRUARY 1971)
ARTICLE 1.-Approval is hereby granted by the Government of Costa Rica of
the Convention on Wetlands of International Importance Especially as Waterfowl
Habitat, signed in Ramsar on 2 February 1971.
(Text of the Convention)
…ARTICLE 2.-

In force as of the date of its publication.
INFORM THE EXECUTIVE BRANCH

LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY.-

San Jose, 2 April 1991.

Juan José Trejos Fonseca
PRESIDENT
Ovidio Pacheco Salazar

Víctor E. Rojas Hidalgo

FIRST SECRETARY

SECOND SECRETARY

gmv.President of the Republic.- San Jose, 9 April 1991.
To be executed and published
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R. A. CALDERON F.

Bernd Niehaus Quesada
MINISTER OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS

Sanction:

09-04-1991

Publication: 08-05-1991

Gaceta:

86
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Annex 17
Costa Rican Ratification of the Convention for the Conservation of the
Biodiversity and Protection of the Main Wild Life Sites in Central America
Law No. 7433,
14 September 1994
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CONVENTION ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL AMERICA
No. 7433
THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY OF THE REPUBLIC OF COSTA RICA
DECREES:
CONVENTION ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL
AMERICA

Article 1. –The approval of the Convention on the Conservation of Biodiversity
and Protection of Priority Wildlife Areas in Central America, signed in Managua,
Nicaragua, on 5 June 1992, the text of which reads as follows:

“CONVENTION ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL AMERICA

The Presidents of the Republics of Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala,
Honduras, Nicaragua and Panama,
PREAMBLE
CONSCIOUS of the need to establish regional mechanisms of economic
integration, and of cooperation for the rational use of the isthmus’ environment, in
view of the close interdependency that exists between our countries;
EAGER to protect and conserve the natural regions of aesthetic interest, historical
value and scientific importance, which represent unique ecosystems of regional
and world importance, and that they may have the potential to provide sustainable
development for our societies;
CONFIRMING that the conservation of biodiversity is a matter that concerns all
peoples and all nations;
TAKING NOTE that biological diversity is been severely reduced and that some
species and ecosystems are endangered;

206

EMPHASIZING that the conservation of natural habitats and maintaining
populations of species of flora and fauna should be undertaken both in situ and ex
situ;
CONSCIOUS of the existing relation between conservation and sustainable
development, and reasserting its decision to employ firm action in order to deal
with the preservation, recovery, restoration and rational use of our ecosystems,
including endangered flora and fauna;
CERTAIN that, in order to improve the quality of life of the isthmus’ populations
it is necessary to encourage respect for nature and the law, and promote the
consolidation of peace, and the sustainable use and recovery of natural resources;
HIGHLIGHTING that, in order to ensure sustainable development, the
designation, administration and strengthening of Protected Areas play a key role
in ensuring that essential ecological processes and rural development are
maintained;
RECOGNIZING that the Central American Commission for Environment and
Development (CCAD in Spanish) is the ideal entity for formulating strategies and
plans of action that put into practice decisions related to caring for the
environment;
SUPPORTING the search for financial mechanisms that provide specific backing
for all initiatives in the field of conservation of natural resources, including those
to which friendly countries contribute adequately;
We have decided to sign this Agreement that is to be entitled: CONVENTION
ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND PROTECTION OF
PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL AMERICA
CHAPTER 1
Fundamental Principles
Article 1.-Objective. The objective of this Agreement is to conserve, to the best
possible degree, the biological, land, and coastal and marine diversity of the
Central American region in order to benefit the present and future generations.
Article 2.-The signatories to this Agreement confirm their sovereign right to
conserve and exploit their own biological resources in accordance with their own
policies and regulations bearing in mind:
a) The sustainable conservation and use of their biological resources, with a
social purpose; and
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b) The assurance that the activities within their jurisdiction or control do not
cause any damage to the biological diversity of their Nations or areas
within their national jurisdiction.
Article 3.-The conservation of biodiversity in border habitats or waters requires
the will of all, as well as external, regional and global cooperation in addition to
the efforts developed by the nations, which is why the international community is
invited to participate, both technically and financially, in our efforts.
Article 4.-The fundamental requirements for the conservation of biological
resources are the in-situ conservation of ecosystems and natural habitats, and the
ex-situ measures that may be developed in each country originating from these
resources.
Article 5.-The value of the contribution of biological resources and the
preservation of biological diversity to economic and social development should be
acknowledged and reflected in the economic and financial arrangements between
the countries of the region, and between these and others who cooperate in their
conservation and exploitation.
Article 6.-Knowledge related to biological diversity and the efficient management
of protected areas should be promoted in the region. The benefit of research, and
development resulting from Biomaterials, or that resulting from managing
protected areas, should be made available to society at large.
Article 7.-The knowledge, practices, and technological innovations developed by
groups native to the region, that contribute to the sustainable use of biological
resources and their conservation, should be acknowledged and reclaimed.
Article 8.-There will be open access to genetic material, substances, products
derived from them, related technology, and their conservation, under the
jurisdiction and control of the nations, within mutual agreements made with
recognized organizations.
Article 9.-Definitions. For the purpose of this regional Agreement, the most
important terms will be used with the following meanings:
Protected Area: A defined geographical area of land or coast or a marine area,
which is designated, regulated and managed with a view to reaching specific
conservation goals, that is, to produce a series of specific goods and services (insitu conservation).
Biodiversity or Biological diversity: All species of flora, fauna or other live
organisms, their genetic variability, and the ecological complexes of which they
are part.
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Conservation: Preservation, protection, restoration, and sustainable use of the
elements of biodiversity.
Ex-situ conservation: The conservation of components of biological diversity
(genetic material or organisms), outside their natural environment.
Ecosystem: Complex of communities of plants, animals and microorganisms and
their environment interacting as an ecological unit.
Endangered species: Species that is threatened or under threat of extinction, which
will not survive if the causal factors continue to operate.
Genetic material: Any material from plants, animals or microorganisms or other
origin that contains functional units of hereditary information.
Habitat: Place or site where an organism or population is normally found.
CHAPTER II
General Obligations
Article 10.-Each member state of this regional framework makes a commitment,
in accordance with its capacities, national programmes and priorities, to take the
necessary measures to ensure the conservation of biodiversity, and its sustainable
use, as well as the development of its components within its national jurisdiction,
and to cooperate, as much as possible, in border and regional actions.
Article 11.-The member States will take the necessary measures to incorporate
into their respective policies and development plans, the guidelines for, and the
socioeconomic value of, the conservation of biological resources.
Article 12.-The institutions of the countries in the Central American region will
cooperate, as appropriate, with regional and international institutions in order to
mutually support each other in the fulfilment of the obligations they have assumed
in this Agreement, including those related to aspects dealing with biotechnology,
health and food security.
Article 13.-In order to fully comply with this Agreement they should:
a) Cooperate with the Central American Commission for Environment and
Development (CCAD), for the development of measures, procedures,
technologies, practices and standards for the regional implementation of this
Agreement.
b) Implement economic and legal measures favouring the sustainable use and
development of the components of biological diversity.
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c) Ensure that steps are taken to contribute to the conservation of natural
habitats and their populations of natural species.
d) Provide, either on an individual basis or in cooperation with other States and
international organizations, new and additional funds for supporting the
implementation of programmes and activities –both national and regional –
related to the conservation of biodiversity.
e) Promote and support scientific research within national universities and
centres of regional research, in conjunction with international organizations
that show interest in this respect.
f) Promote public awareness in each Nation of the need for the conservation,
sustainable use, and development of the region’s biological wealth.
g) Facilitate the exchange of information between national institutions, and
between the countries of the Central American region, and other international
organizations.
CHAPTER III
Implementation Measures
Article 14.-Each country in the region should develop their own conservation and
development strategies, giving priority in these to the conservation of biodiversity
and creating and managing protected areas.
Article 15.-The conservation and sustainable use of biological resources in the
relevant policies and programmes of other sectors should be integrated as quickly
and as appropriately as possible.
Article 16.-Each country in the Central American region will be encouraged to
draw up a national law for conservation and the sustainable use of the
components of biodiversity.
Article 17.-National parks, natural and cultural monuments, wildlife refuges, and
other protected areas should be identified, selected, created, managed and
strengthened, as soon as possible, by the institutions responsible in the respective
countries, as instruments for ensuring the conservation of representative examples
of the main ecosystems in the isthmus, especially those that contain waterproducing forests.
Article 18.-Within this Agreement, priority will be given to developing and
strengthening protected border areas in the following land and coastal regions,
known as:
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-Maya Biosphere Reserve.
-Trifinio Fraternidad Biosphere Reserve.
-Gulf of Honduras.
-Gulf of Fonseca.
-Coco River or Solidarity Reserve. – Miskitos Cays.
-International System of Protected Areas for Peace (SI-A-PAZ).
-Salinas Bay Reserve.
-La Amistad Biosphere Reserve. – Sixaola Reserve.
-Darien region.
Article 19.-National strategies should be developed for implementing the plans
for Protected Wildlife Area Systems, given that they ensure the basic economic
functions for local, regional and global development, as well as for strengthening
the presence of institutions in the abovementioned areas, for which national and
international funding will be negotiated for their effective implementation.
Article 20.-The Central American Commission for Environment and
Development (CCAD) will be responsible for taking the initiative to update and
promote the appropriate implementation of the “1989-2000 Plan of Action” for
creating and strengthening the Central American Protected Areas System (SICAP
in Spanish), as well as the conservation actions of the “Tropical Forestry Action
Plan for Central America”, for which it should strengthen its ties with the
International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), as well as with other
regional institutions, in coordination with the national institutions and
governments of the isthmus.
Article 21.-In association with the Central American Commission for
Environment and Development (CCAD), the Central American Council for
Protected Areas, with personnel and institutions related to the World
Commission on Protected Areas, CNPPA, should be created, and funded by the
Regional Environment and Development Fund, as the institution in charge of
coordinating regional efforts to standardize policies linked to the development of
the Regional Protected Areas System as an effective Mesoamerican biological
corridor.
Article 22.-Using all possible means, development practices that are
environmentally compatible should be promoted in the areas surrounding
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protected areas, not only to support the conservation of biological resources but
also to contribute to sustainable rural development.
Article 23.-Environmental rehabilitation and restoration will be promoted, with
respect to both land and species, through the implementation of plans and other
management strategies.
Article 24.-Mechanisms should be established for controlling and eradicating all
exotic species that threaten ecosystems, habitats and wildlife species.
Article 25.-Greater efforts should be developed in order that each of the region’s
nations may, as soon as possible, ratify the international conventions on the
International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES), the
Convention on Wetlands of International Importance, especially as Waterfowl
Habitat (RAMSAR), and the UNESCO Convention on the Protection of Natural
and Cultural Heritage, providing all necessary requirements to comply with these
on an internal level.
Article 26.-The mechanisms that will allow for strengthening the control and
eradication of illegal trafficking of Wild Fauna and Flora between the countries in
the region, as well as that of Waste and Toxic Substances, are to be studied,
developed and unified in coordination with the Central American Commission for
Environment and Development (CCAD).
Article 27.-Each country in the region is to make the most appropriate efforts to
complete in-situ conservation actions by:
a) Establishing and strengthening facilities for the ex-situ conservation of
plants, animals and microorganisms, such as Botanical Gardens,
Germplasm Banks, Nurseries, Breeding Facilities, and experimental
Farms.
b) Regulate and control the collection of biological resources from natural
habitats for ex-situ purposes, in order to not affect the in-situ conservation
of these.
c) Regulate with their own legislation the national commercialization of
biological resources.
Article 28.-Support actions for promoting ecotourism in the region, as a
mechanism for attaching value to the economic potential of Protected Areas;
ensure part of its funding, and contribute to improving the quality of life of the
populations adjacent to these regions. To this end, migration and infrastructure
facilities should be provided in order to favour ecotourism in border areas.
Article 29.-Appropriate procedures should be implemented in each of the
countries of the region, in order to assess the environmental impact of proposed
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development policies, programmes, projects and actions with a view to
minimizing it.
Article 30.-Support initiatives for the socio-environmental management and
environmental impact studies of processes of colonization, repatriation and
settlement of displaced persons in regions affected by these processes.
Furthermore, ecological restoration projects should be developed in areas affected
by armed conflicts.
Article 31.-The development and dissemination of new technologies for
conservation and the sustainable use of biological resources, as well as the correct
use of land and watersheds should be promoted and encouraged with a view to
creating and consolidating options for sustainable agriculture and regional food
security.
Article 32.-Request preferential and concessionary treatment from the
international community for favouring access to and the transfer of technology
between developed and Central American countries, in addition to facilitating
these among the countries of the region.
Article 33.-The exchange of information, based on reciprocity, should be
promoted regarding actions that could be undertaken in territories under their
jurisdiction that are potentially harmful to biological resources, in order that the
affected countries may assess the most appropriate bilateral or regional measures.
Article 34.-The need to highlight the importance of having adequately qualified
human resources for increasing the quality and quantity of actions for restoring
the ecological balance of the region is considered a matter of urgency, as is that of
inviting and supporting national, regional and foreign scientific-technological
institutions and universities to increase their efforts in the study and assessment of
biodiversity, as well as updating information on endangered species in each of the
countries in the region.
Article 35.-The importance of civilian participation in actions regarding
biodiversity conservation is recognized and, therefore, the production of
educational material for the media is promoted, in addition to its inclusion in
existing public and private education programmes.
Article 36.-The mandate of the Central American Commission for Environment
and Development (CCAD) includes requesting the support of international
organizations or governments of friendly countries for developing updated lists on
endangered protected areas, species and habitats, institutions linked to the
conservation of biodiversity and priority projects in this field.

213

Article 37.-All that mentioned in this Agreement should not affect the rights and
obligations of Central American nations resulting from prior international
agreements related to the conservation of biological resources and protected areas.
Article 38.-The national institutions that make up the Central American
Commission for Environment and Development (CCAD) are considered
responsible for overseeing the implementation of this Agreement, and of
providing annual progress reports to the Central American Presidential Summit.
CHAPTER IV
General Provisions
Article 39.-Ratification. This Agreement will be subjected to ratification by the
Member States, in accordance with the internal regulations of each country.
Article 40.-Accession. This Agreement is open to the accession of the States of
the Mesoamerican region.
Article 41.-Deposit. The instruments of ratification or of accession and
accusations regarding this Agreement and its amendments are to be deposited at
the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Guatemala, which will send a
certified copy of these to the Foreign Ministries of the other Member States.
Article 42.-Enforcement. For the first three depositor States this Agreement will
come into force eight days after the date on which the third instrument of
ratification is deposited, and for the remaining signatories or subscribing
members, on the date their respective instruments are deposited.
Article 43.-Registration. Once this Agreement and its amendments come into
force the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Guatemala will proceed to send a certified
copy of these to the Secretary General of the United Nations for the purposes of
registration as stipulated in article 102 of this Organization’s Charter.
Article 44.-Term. The duration of this Agreement will be ten years from the date
it comes into effect and it will be renewed for consecutive periods of ten years.
Article 45.- Denunciation. This Agreement may be denounced after it has been
deposited, and the Agreement shall remain in force for the remaining States as
long as at least three of these remain bound to it.
Issued on the World Environment Day, on the fifth of June 1992, during the
Twelfth Central American Presidential Summit in Managua, Republic of
Nicaragua.
The following parties sign: Rafael Angel Calderon, President of the Republic of
Costa Rica, Alfredo Cristiani Burkard, President of the Republic of El Salvador,
Jorge A. Serrano Elias, President of the Republic of Guatemala, Rafael L. Callejas
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Romero, President of the Republic of Honduras, Violeta Barrios de Chamorro,
President of the Republic of Nicaragua, Guillermo Endara Galimany, President of
the Republic of Panama.
Article 2.-Valid as of the date of its publication.
It is ordered that notice be given to the Executive.
Legislative Assembly.-San Jose, seventh of September nineteen ninety four.
DIRECTORS OF THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY Alberto F. Cañas,
President-Juan Luis Jiménez Succar, First Secretary, Oscar Ureña Ureña, First
Prosecretary.
Issued at the Office of the President of the Republic.-San Jose, on the fourteenth
of September nineteen ninety four.
Be it known and enforced.
JOSE MARIA FIGUERES OLSEN.-Minister of Foreign Affairs, Fernando
Naranjo Villalobos, and Minister of Natural Resources, Energy and Mines, Rene
Castro Salazar.—Once.-C-250. (42646)
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Annex 18
Nicaraguan Ratification of Convention on Wetlands of International Importance
especially as Waterfowl Habitat
Decree No.21-96, 24 September 1996, published on the official Gazette No.206,
31 October 1996
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THEREFORE
Pursuant to the authority vested in it by the political Constitution
HAS ISSUED
The Following Decree :
ACCESSION TO THE CONVENTION REGARDING
WETLANDS OF INTERNATIONAL IMPORTANCE
Article 1.- To adhere to the Convention Regarding Wetlands of International
Importance, signed in Ramsar, Iran, on 2 February 1971.
Article 2.- Issue the corresponding Instrument of Accession to be deposited
following approval of this Accession by the National Assembly.
Article 3.- This Decree shall enter into force as of the date of its publication in
the Official Journal La Gaceta.
Done in the city of Managua, Presidential House, on 24 September 1996.
VIOLETA BARRIOS DE CHAMORRO. –President of the Republic of
Nicaragua
Asamblea Nacional de la República de Nicaragua
Complejo Legislativo Carlos Núñez Téllez. Avenida Bolivar.
Send your comments to: División de Información Legislativa

Note: Any difference between the Text of the Law in printed form and that
published here should be notified to the following: División de Información
Legislativa de la Asamblea Nacional de Nicaragua.
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Annex 19
Nicaraguan Ratification on the Convention for the Conservation of the
Biodiversity and Protection of the Main Wild Life Sites in Central America
Decree No.49-95, 29 September 1995, published on the official Gazette No.198,
23 October 1995
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THEREFORE
Pursuant to the authority vested in it by the political Constitution
HAS ISSUED
The Following Decree :
ACCESSION TO THE CONVENTION REGARDING
WETLANDS OF INTERNATIONAL IMPORTANCE
Article 1.- To adhere to the Convention Regarding Wetlands of International
Importance, signed in Ramsar, Iran, on 2 February 1971.
Article 2.- Issue the corresponding Instrument of Accession to be deposited
following approval of this Accession by the National Assembly.
Article 3.- This Decree shall enter into force as of the date of its publication in
the Official Journal La Gaceta.
Done in the city of Managua, Presidential House, on 24 September 1996.
VIOLETA BARRIOS DE CHAMORRO. –President of the Republic of
Nicaragua
Asamblea Nacional de la República de Nicaragua
Complejo Legislativo Carlos Núñez Téllez. Avenida Bolivar.
Send your comments to: División de Información Legislativa

Note: Any difference between the Text of the Law in printed form and that
published here should be notified to the following: División de Información
Legislativa de la Asamblea Nacional de Nicaragua.
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Annex 20
Certificate of Incorporation issued by President of the Permanent Council of the
Ramsar Convention and its official notification to the Costa Rican Government
Gland, Switzerland,
6 August 1996
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CONVENTION ON WETLANDS
(RAMSAR, 1971)
MOC/mw/Costa Rica
Notification
Inclusion of “Northeast Caribbean Wetland” on the Ramsar Convention’s List of
Wetlands of International Importance
The Office of the Convention on Wetlands (Ramsar, Iran, 1971) presents its
compliments to the Embassy of the Republic of Costa Rica, and is pleased to refer
to the following:
The Office acknowledges receipt of the Fact Sheet on the “Northeast Caribbean
Wetland” sent by the Ministry of the Environment and Energy, dated 15 March
1996, for its inclusion in the List of Wetlands of International Importance.
The Office is pleased to notify the Government of Costa Rica of the inclusion of
the “Northeast Caribbean Wetland” in the List of Wetlands of International
Importance on 20 March 1996.
The Office is likewise pleased to remit alongside this letter the Certificate that
accredits the designation of the “Northeast Caribbean Wetland” as a Ramsar
site.
We also wish to congratulate the Government of Costa Rica for the noteworthy
efforts it has made for this wetland to be included in the List of Wetlands of
International Importance, thereby demonstrating its commitment and willingness
to work toward its conservation and rational use.
The Office of the Convention on Wetlands avails itself of this opportunity to
extend to the Embassy of the Republic of Costa Rica the assurances of its highest
consideration.
Gland, 6 August 1996
Embassy of the Republic
of Costa Rica
Thunstrasse 150E
3074 Muri bei Bern
Convention on Wetlands of
International Importance
Att. as indicated above
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Convention on Wetlands of International Importance Especially as Waterfowl
Habitat
CERTIFICATE
This certificate declares that the
Northeast Caribbean Wetland

has been included in the List of Wetlands
of International Importance on

20 March 1996
Date

Louise Labos
Signature
President of the Standing Committee
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06/12/96

11:46 SINAC +41 22 999 0169

01

MINISTRY OF THE ENVIRONMENT AND ENERGY
NATIONAL SYSTEM OF CONSERVATION AREAS
DIRECTORATE GENERAL

TELEPHONE: 283-8004

15 March 1996
SINAC-458
Mr. Delmar Blasco
Secretary General
International Convention on Wetlands (RAMSAR)

FAX: 283-7118
RAMSAR
RECEIVED:
20 MARCH 1996

Dear Sir:
I am pleased to enclose the Information Sheet of the Tortuguero Flatlands
Wetland with the intention that this area be included in the RAMSAR
Convention’s list of Wetlands of International Importance.
Yours sincerely,
RAUL SOLORZANO SOTO
RAMSAR ADMINISTRATIVE AUTHORITY
MINISTRY OF THE ENVIRONMENT AND ENERGY
DIRECTOR
National System of Conservation Areas
G. FLORES
C:

Marco A. Solano, Follow-Up and Control Manager
Archive
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RAMSAR
RECEIVED:
20 MARCH 1996

Northeast Caribbean Wetland
Costa Rica
Information Sheet

MINAE PACTo
European Union
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RAMSAR
RECEVIED:
20 MARCH 1996
INFORMATION SHEET
1.

Country:

Costa Rica

2.

Date:

05 February 1996

3.

Ref:

4.

Name and address of the compilers.
Guillermo Oro Marcos
PACTo (MIRENEM-European Union)
P.O. Box 480, Heredia, Costa Rica (home)
P.O. Box 388, Guapiles, Limon, Costa Rica
Telephone: (506) 260-3868 (home)
Telephone: (506) 710-2929, 710-2939
(506) 260-3868
Fax: (506) 710-7673 (home)
E-mail: conthe ACTo@sol.racsa.co.cr

5.

Name of Wetland:

Northeast Caribbean Wetland (Humedal Caribe Noreste (HCN) in Spanish)
6.

Date of inclusion in the RAMSAR List

7.

Geographical Coordinates:

The proposed area (Fig. 1, Core Area) has the following limits:
It begins at 315.820N 553.555W located on the south bank of the San Juan River,
continuing southeast to 301.437N 554.390W located at the source of a river with
no name, following the course of this river toward the west until reaching the east
bank of the Colorado River at 300.732N 564.419W from where it continues
southwest along the south east bank of the Colorado River to 296.991N
567.862W. It continues southwest to 289.708N 570.806W and from there
northwest to 290.157N 571.603W. From this point it continues southwest to
288.900N 576.642W where it intersects with the course of the Caño Moreno and
continues southwest to the south bank of the Palacio River at 279N 580.487W. It
then continues east northeast along the south bank of the Palacio River to
281.240N 584.170W from where it continues southwest to 275.553N
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Figure Nº1
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Prepared at the SIG-ACTo
Ministry of the Environment and Energy
PACTo – European Union
March, 1996
586.516W. It follows its course southeast to 272.853N 583.420W and southwest
again to 271.707N 583.897W at the north bank of the Tortuguero River. It then
continues southeast along the east bank of the Aguas Frias River to 266.980N
582.000W. It continues southwest to 253.038N 599.977W, 500 metres from the
north bank of the Parismina River. The limit continues along an equidistant line
500 metres from the north bank of the Parismina River to 254.265N 605.112W
and continues northwest to 254.791N 605.236W on the west bank of Caño Soto.
From here it continues along that bank of the aforementioned caño to 255.719N
605.556W on the west bank of the Parismina Estuary, which forms part of the
Tortuguero canals, and continues toward the northeast along this bank to
258.523N 602.338W 200 metres from Jalova Lagoon, where it branches
northwest along an equidistant line 200 metres from the south bank of the Jalova
Lagoon, coinciding with the limits of the Tortuguero National Park (PNT in
Spanish) until reaching the Caribbean coast at 259.709N 603.338W. From that
point it heads toward the coast northeast to 280.129N 590.969W. From here it
continues east to 280.074N 590.594W on the west bank of the Tortuguero canals
and from there to 279.989N 590.010W on the east bank of the canals. It continues
this approximate course until reaching 280.000N 589.655W located 200 metres
from the east bank of this Caño until 284.899N 587.486W. From there it heads
west to 284.899N 587.794W on the west bank of the Caño Penitencia from where
it continues to 284.960N 588.766W in the Tortuguero River estuary. It continues
along the coast to 286.289N 587.486W.
From here it heads west to 284.899N 587.794W on the west bank of the Caño
Penitencia from where it continues to 284.960N 588.766W in the Tortuguero
River estuary. It continues along the coast to 286.289N 588.151W and heads
northeast to 286.292N 588.152W 200 metres from the west bank of the Caño La
Palma. It continues along an equidistant line 200 metres from the west bank of the
Caño La Palma until a point where it meets the artificial canal at 297.700N
582.011W continuing along its southwest bank to its estuary in the Samay Lagoon
at 298.800N 582.300W. It continues along the north and east bank of the Samay
Lagoon to 302.295N 579.635W from where it heads toward the east at 302.282N
579.364W on the south bank of the estuary of Caño Yak. It continues along this
bank to 302.000N 578.390W and heads due east to 203.000N 578.000W 200
metres from the south bank of the Colorado River. It continues along an
equidistant line 200 metres from the bank of the Colorado River to 299.800N
576.000W and heads due north to 300.650N 576.000W located 200 metres north
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of the north bank of the Colorado River, continuing along an equidistant line 200
metres from that bank of the river to 304.395N 579.325W located 200 metres
from the east bank of the Laguna de Atras from where it continues heading north
along an equidistant line 200 metres from the east bank of that lagoon until it
reaches an intersection with the Caño Pereira at 315.820N 576.139W, continuing
downstream until reaching the bank of the Laguna de Atras. It continues along
that bank northwest to 316.089N 576.396W where a caño with no name flows,
and continues north along this caño to 316.860N 576.293W heading toward the
coast that intersects at 318.387N 577.423W. It continues along the coast
northeast up to the international border between Costa Rica and Nicaragua.
Finally, it continues along the international border to the point at which this
description begins at 315.820N 553.555W.
8.

Location:

On the northeast Caribbean coast of Costa Rica, adjacent to Nicaragua, some 80
km north of the city of Limon. Politically it corresponds to the provinces of
Limon and Heredia, Cantons of Pococi and Sarapiqui, Districts of Barra del
Colorado and Puerto Viejo.
9.

Area:
75,309.8 hectares

10.

Type of Wetland

According to the classification of Systems for Types of Wetlands, approved by
REC. C. 4.7 of the Conference of the Contracting Parties (Montreaux, 1990), the
HCN has the following types: A, E, F, Y, J, K, L, M, N, O, Tp, Ts, U, W, Xf, Xp,
Y, 9.
11.

Altitude:
Between sea level and approximately 269 metres above sea level

12.

General description:

The Tortuguero Flatlands Conservation and Sustainable Development Area (Area
de Conservación y Desarrollo Sostenible de Llanuras del Tortuguero (ACTo) in
Spanish) measures 396,279 ha. (Fig. 2) and is made up of a series of areas with
different management categories.
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The area proposed as a RAMSAR wetland (75,309.8 hectares) is incorporated in
the ACTo, and is what is considered the core area (Fig. 1). This area comes under
3 different categories:
1) Incorporated in the Tortuguero National Park (23,903 hectares)
2) Inclusion of 40,315.1 hectares of the Barra del Colorado Wildlife
Refuge (Mixed reserve type)
3) Inclusion of 11,091.7 hectares of the Border Refuge (State Refuge).
Eighty per cent of the proposed area has sandy soils as a result of sedimentation,
which in the coastal area form parallel bars, rising only a few metres above the
water-table, leaving between them depressions subject to variable flooding. This
forms lakes, grass marshes and/or wooded swamps. These systems are maintained
due to heavy rainfall and deficient drainage. The average temperature ranges from
24 to 26°C. However, lows of 18°C and a high of 33°C have been recorded.
Minimum monthly rainfall is 157 mm, and
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Fig. Nº 2
Tortuguero Flatlands Conservation and Sustainable Development Area
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the total annual rainfall is 6000 mm; there are over 330 days of cloud cover per
year, and this area is classified as very humid tropical forest.
The area of Lomas de Sierpe y Coronel was produced by volcanic activity. The
base is formed by permeable, light grey, broken lava rocks. Overlying this are
harder rocks and grey or dark grey lavas. Volcanic activity formed a group of
small islands raised on the ocean floor along the eastern coast indented with traces
of former bays. Later, continental erosion filled the depressions, flooding the
raised volcanic cones in this area.
There are eleven types of vegetation and vegetation associations (Fig. 3 and
Appendix 1):
Major
1. Dry Soil (Halophytic community)
2. Dry Soil (Berm)
3. Permeable or Fertile Soils
4. Very Humid Soil
5. Marshes and Floodable areas
6. Yolillales
7. Very Wet Environments (Lomas de Sierpe)
8. Zonal or Climatic associations (Mesetas de Agua Fría)
Minor
a) Dry soil (Sandy sections)
b) Grass Marshes
c) Herbaceous communities along canals and lakes
13. Physical Features
The wetlands in the ACTo have the following characteristics: Tides (less than 40
centimetres) affect the lagoons and marshes next to the marine area. The main
vegetation is yolillo (Raphia taedigera). According to the work of Winemiller
(1991) and Winemiller and Leslie (1992), the Laguna de Tortuguero has an
average depth of 7.5 metres and a maximum depth of 13 metres. Salinity ranges
between 8.7 and 10.5 parts per thousand (ppm) at a depth of five metres; the
salinity of the surface water of the estuarine lagoons can reach 0.02 to 0.1 ppm.
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The land within the core area is drained by small streams and rivers that descend
from the central mountains in Costa Rica, located 50 to 60 kilometres to the west
of this wetland. These rivers and streams are shallower than 3 metres and their
salinity never exceeds 0.1 ppm. The streams are filled with floating aquatic plants
such as Eichornia, Hydrocotyl, Salvinia, and Azolla, among others. During the dry
season, these streams are usually completely covered with this type of vegetation.
Figure Nº3
Vegetation Macrotypes
Tortuguero Flatlands Conservation and Sustainable Development Area
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14. Ecological features:
The Tortuguero Flatlands Conservation and Sustainable Development Area is
particularly rich in biological diversity and ecosystems. The types of vegetation
that exist in the area are listed in Appendix 1.
This area forms part of the System of Protected Areas for Peace (SI-A-PAZ) and
is a corridor between the Tortuguero National Park (Costa Rica) and the Indio
Maíz Biological Reserve (Nicaragua). The area was colonized by Englishspeaking African Americans from the Caribbean islands, primarily San Andres,
near Bluefields and the Cayman Islands (Lefever, 1992).
15. Land tenure/ownership:
a) Of the site:
* At least 70 per cent of the area of the site proposed for inclusion in the Wetlands
of International Importance is the property of the government of Costa Rica.
b) Of the Surrounding Area:
* In the area of the Barra del Colorado Wildlife Refuge, land is owned by both the
government and private parties, giving it the category of Mixed Refuge.
* The area around the Tortuguero National Park is private property, where cattle
ranching and agriculture are the main activities. In the towns of Barra del
Tortuguero and Barra del Colorado, tourism and fishing are the most important
activities.
16. Conservation measures taken:
* The ACTo has a strategy, entitled "Strategy for the Conservation and
Sustainable Development of the Tortuguero Flatlands," which was prepared by
the Project for the Consolidation of the Tortuguero Flatlands (PACTo). This
project was undersigned by the Ministry for the Environment and Energy
(MINAE) and the European Union (EU), and the IUCN as executive body (19901992).
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* With this strategy, PACTo (MINAE-EU) continued the implementation for the
conservation of the Tortuguero Flatlands (1993-1996). The projects administered
by ACTo are the following:
a) Program for Land Use: Organization of land based on land use capacity,
including planning at the level of territories, productive (farms), land of greatest
ecological interest, social infrastructure and the socio-cultural opportunities and
economic advantage offered by each case and solutions to land tenure problems.
Examples:
- Registration of Land in the government’s name
- Registration of Land in the name of small farmers in the towns of Aldea, Cocori,
Linda Vista, and Barra del Colorado.
b) Agro-Forestry Programme: contributing to combating deforestation and
preventing the deterioration of the socio-economic conditions of the rural
population in the ACTo; testing, developing and promoting sustainable agroforestry and grazing production systems that are diversified and adapt to the
ecological and socio-economic limitations and characteristics of the region.
This project also develops and adapts techniques for the full and sustainable use of
forestry resources, making them available to small and medium-sized producers
for generating income, and for putting a stop to and reversing the current process
of deforestation.
Examples:
- Farms in Pueblo Nuevo for the improvement of Pastures and Forestry-Grazing
Practices
- Development of tropical gardens in La Aldea
- Soil Conservation in Linda Vista
c) Water Resources Programme: Conservation of water resources, as well as to
promote and facilitate making these resources an important means of support for
sustainable development in the communities in the ACTo where the main
beneficiaries are the local inhabitants.
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Examples:
- Monitoring Pesticide Contamination of Surface Water in the Tortuguero
National Park.
- Advising fishermen at the Barra del Colorado regarding new fishing techniques.
- Experience in Ranching Schemes, such as Iguana and Butterfly Farms.
d) Social Programme: Strengthen services, content and follow-up of social
programmes in the ACTo and of State social services in the region in order to
ensure integration into the local communities and optimization of their impact on
improving the standard of living of the local inhabitants.
Include the topic of gender into the programmes promoted by the ACTo in order
to strengthen the participation of men and women under equal conditions.
Examples:
- Setting up of regional subcommittees in communities.
- Coordination and financial support for the improvement, expansion or
reconstruction of the water supply to Pueblo Nuevo, Aldea, Barra Parismina,
Tortuguero and Colorado.
- Studies and basic equipment for the management of solid waste at the
community level in three towns.
e) Research Programme: Facilitate the development of basic applied scientific
social and cultural research, and that of issues related to conservation and
sustainable development in the ACTo.
Examples:
- Establish a documentation centre making the region a reference centre for
knowledge of the humid tropics of the Caribbean basin.
- Financing four post-graduate theses of the National University’s Master's degree
in Wildlife Management.
- Monitor Resident and Migratory Bird Populations in Tortuguero.
f) Protection Programme: Protect existing natural and cultural resources within the
ACTo through joint responsibility, information and education, and monitoring and
implementation of existing regulations and legislation.
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Examples:
- Create Committees made up of local inhabitants from the ACTo for Monitoring
Natural Resources.
- Establish Protection Plans for the egg-laying period of Green and Loggerhead
turtles.
- Protection Plans against illegal logging and hunting.
17. Conservation measures proposed but not yet implemented:
* Drawing up of Regulations for the public use of the Tortuguero National Park,
allowing for small-scale fishing in the marine area. The document was prepared in
1995 and has now been submitted for approval to the local communities; its
approval is expected in April 1996.
* Inclusion of this wetland in the Ramsar list will lead to greater protection of the
Tortuguero Flatlands Conservation and Sustainable Development Area.
* Proposal to manage the Machrobrachium carcinus and M. tenellum in the area
of the Delta, Barra Colorado. This proposal was presented to the Ministry of the
Environment and Energy (MINAE) with a view to ensuring that local inhabitants
use resources in a sustainable manner. Approval is expected in April 1996.
18. Current uses and/or main human activities:
a) Of the site:
There are no human settlements in the proposed area. However, the following
activities are carried out there:
* Both sport and subsistence fishing take place in the lagoons. Subsistence fishing
is with hook and line; but in some areas (Barra del Colorado, for example) there is
some illegal fishing using fishing techniques not selective, like gill nets.
* Illegal hunting is one of the main problems. It occurs primarily in the area
further inland from the proposed area. Hunters usually sell the game but do not
live near the area. Most of them are from towns such as Siquirres and Guapiles,
and mostly work in the banana industry.
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The most affected species are the spotted paca (Agouti paca), pecari (Tayassu
pecari), Baird's tapir (Tapirus bairdii), white-tailed deer (Odocoileus virginianus)
and armadillos (Dasypus novemcinctus).
Another frequent activity in this region is the illegal gathering of marine turtle
eggs and the hunting of adult turtles. This activity is carried out by local
inhabitants close to the proposed area and by fishermen from Limón.
* Tourism related to nature (ecotourism) is concentrated around the Tortuguero
National Park. This activity uses the Tortuguero Park, which is part of the area
proposed for inclusion as a Ramsar site, as an attraction. In 1994, approximately
30,000 tourists visited the park.
After increasing the park entrance fee to US$ 15 for foreign tourists the number of
visitors dropped (10,000), but not to the ACTo. It is estimated that 45,000 tourists
visited the Barra del Colorado Wildlife Refuge (adjacent to the Tortuguero
National Park) where the entrance fee is US$1.50. The number of boats and hotels
in the area is increasing.
b) In the surrounding area:
* Agriculture. The main activities in this area are summarized in appendix 2.
2. Cattle ranching in the area is extensive with an average of half a head of cattle
per hectare.
* The exploitation of forest resources is carried out by local inhabitants as an
emergency to obtain money fast or for domestic uses. ACTo is attempting to deal
with this problem by granting A-1 type permits (domestic use) mainly in the
Wildlife Refuge area.
The main problems are caused by timber merchants and hotel owners who use the
Royal Palm (Manicaria sp.) as roofing material for their buildings.
19. Disturbances and Impacts, Including Changes in Land Use and LargeScale Development Projects
a) Of the Site:
* A road has been built leading into the Tortuguero National Park, and is
modifying the drainage in this area. The reporting of this situation is currently
being prepared by the MINAE.
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b) Of the Surrounding Area:
* Deforestation by timber merchants and private property owners, modification of
water courses by Banana companies.
* Municipal roads, timber and banana traders; mainly alter drainage and
sedimentation.
* Prospecting exists for the following:
1) A hydroelectric dam, in the area of the Reventazon and Pacuare Rivers.
2) A new international airport in the town of Barra del Parismina,
bordering the Tortuguero National Park.
area.
River.

3) A dry canal running from the Pacific to the Caribbean, through the core
4) Gold prospecting and mining on the Nicaraguan bank of the San Juan

* There are gold concessions in the area of San Carlos, which would undoubtedly
affect the San Juan River and its inlet, the Colorado River. The Colorado River is
the main tributary of the Northeast Caribbean Wetland’s lagoons in its northern
area.
* The quality of the water that drains the area is contaminated due to agricultural
activity, mainly the banana industry (see Appendix 2 and Appendix 3) and human
settlements (faecal coliform in the Tortuguero lagoons: over 2400 coliform/100
ml). Fish deaths have also occurred.
20. Hydrological and physical values:
This lake system is, in some areas, influenced by the small tides in the Caribbean
Sea. It is also a reproduction site for the main species of fish that form the basis
for subsistence fishing along the Caribbean coast of Costa Rica, and is also a
feeding, reproduction and breeding area for the American manatee (Trichechus
manatus).
21. Social and cultural values:
* An English-speaking, Afro-Caribbean culture of inhabitants originally from San
Andrés (Colombia), Bluefields (Nicaragua) and Grand Cayman predominates
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along the coast. Lefever (1992) and Oro (1992) have documented this culture.
However, it is worth noting that this area was settled at the beginning of the
twentieth century, and the main activities were logging (1920 to 1956), hunting of
the Carey turtle and trading in the skins of large mammals and reptiles.
22. Noteworthy fauna:
* Appendix 4 is the Report of the “Survey of resident and migratory birds in
Tortuguero, Costa Rica" (Hernández, 1996). The data in this report confirm that
Tortuguero is the main migratory route and entrance to Costa Rica for most of the
Neotropical species of migratory birds recorded in Costa Rica (Hernández, 1996).
To date, new species have been identified in the region and in the country, such as
the hviolet sabrewing hummingbird (Campylopterus hemileucurus), which lives
in forests, over 500 metres above sea level, on the Caribbean coast. Gampsonyx
swainsonii was discovered in 1984 in the ACTo and is a species that is expanding
northward. A new species for Costa Rica, Chondestes gramnacus, was sighted on
the beach. Its present distribution is to southern Guatemala and sometimes
Honduras and El Salvador (see appendix 4).
The latest information is that in January 1996 the Crested Eagle (Morphnus
guianensis) was reported in the HCN. This species is the second largest bird of
prey in Costa Rica.
* Aquatic wildlife: This area is part of the fishery province of the San Juan and is
characterized by the presence of large numbers of cichlids. Fishery resources are
divided into two basic groups: 1) a large component of South American species
(Cichlidae, Characidae and Pimelodidae) and, 2) a group of species from the
marine area (Centropomidae, Lutjanidae, and Carcharinidae, among others). This
group includes euryhaline species.
Freshwater species are divided into two groups: the main one is that in which the
species have no tolerance for salinity, the most abundant in the ACTo being the
Characidae. The second group consists of species with a tolerance for salinity.
The most common species in the ACTo are the Poecilidae and Cichlidae
(Winemiller and Leslie, 1992). Studies by Winemiller and Leslie (1992) found
that there is greater diversity in the lagoons (80 species) than in the sea near the
shore (42 species). This is due to the effect of the edge of the habitat (theory of the
effect of mass) (Shimida and Wilson, 1985) by which considerable structural
heterogeneities exist in the lagoons in the form of the diversity of aquatic
vegetation, fallen trees, mud, detritus and other factors. This is not the case in the
coastal area, which is characterized by a regularity of profile (straight) and a
sandy bottom.
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One species native to HCN is the Atractosteus tropicus (Lepisosteidae). This is a
living fossil that is protected by Costa Rican legislation.
* Another important group is the molluscs, which have not been studied and
documented in depth (Honbrick, 1969; Robinson, 1987) (see Appendix 4).
In 1995, a small clam from the Dreissenidae species, which could belong to the
Mytilopsis guianensis or sellei was found. Nothing is known of its biology or
ecology. It is estimated that there are at least ten species of freshwater molluscs in
surface surveys because North and South American species used this route for
dispersion (Rafael Cruz, personal communication, 1995).
No study has been made of the populations and status of the mammals in this area.
The list in Appendix 5 was a review prepared by Chavez (1991) of several
random studies carried out in this area. Nonetheless, the studies undertaken over
the past five years show that there are common species in this area such as the
Cebidae, Didelphidae, Mustelidae and Trichechidae families.
* Among the species of reptiles and amphibians, sightings of Caiman crocodilus,
Crocodilus acutus, Chrysemys sp. and Rhynoclemis sp. are common. Among the
amphibians, frogs from the Dendrobatidae family are common. As is the case with
mammals, studies are scarce; we suspect there are species of salamanders (with
strong endemism) that have not yet been identified.
23. Noteworthy flora:
* The most important flora is listed in Appendix 1. The following species are the
most important:
Gamalote

Paspalum sp.

Pará

Brachiaria mutica

Sangrillo

Pterocarpus officinalis

Pumpunjoche

Pachira acuatica

Yolillo

Raphia taedigera

Gavilán

Pentaclethra macroloba

Almendro

Dypteryx panamensis

Palma Real

Manicaria saccifera

Guácimo Colorado

Luehea seemannii

Palmito

Buterpe macrospadix
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Cocobolo

Vatairea sp.

Canfin

Protium sp.

24. Current scientific research and facilities:
* There has been little research, and the research that has been carried out has
concentrated on a limited number of species. As a result of this, very little is
known about the sociological processes and interrelations between species.
The institutions that have worked in this wetland are the following:
-Caribbean Conservation Corporation (CCC): Focus on sea turtles (50 years)
-Universidad de Costa Rica: Focus on sea turtles, primarily supporting the work
of the CCC.
-Universidad Nacional: Research on birds, and with fisherman associations (10
years)
-National Museum: Collection of flora and insects of the wetland.
-Biodiversity Institute (INBIO): Collection of flora and insects.
-Tortuguero Flatlands (PACTo) Consolidation Project: Land tenure and use;
studies on socioeconomic aspects of communities near the ACTo; research on
groups of fishermen and their economic development; alternative means of
agricultural production (tropical gardens and ranching schemes).
* The ACTo has several checkpoints and protection points. While it is possible to
provide accommodation at these stations, there are no facilities for them.
* The ACTo does have some basic scientific equipment for laboratory work, for
example, docking facilities, small boats, a documentation centre, equipment for
analyzing surface water, and a geographical information system.
* The ACTo is twinned with the Doñana Wetland (Spain) and its Research
Centre, where a joint research programme has begun to prepare a proposal that
will allow the ACTo to implement and support research programmes in the area,
for example, meteorological stations and research centres.
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* PACTo and Paseo Pantera have contributed to preparing a strategy for the
ACTo Research Programme (López, 1995).
25. Current Environmental Education Programmes:
* ACTo has implemented a strategy of environmental education, providing
training for school teachers in the area through its Environmental Education
programme because it considers that it is through them that knowledge can be
transmitted to the thousands of school children throughout the region. It is in the
next generation that we can create environmental awareness more effectively.
This programme develops specific activities with school children in the schools
surrounding the Tortuguero National Park and the Barra del Colorado Wildlife
Refuge with planned visits for the children to the Park and the Refuge for talks,
slide shows, walks through the forest and visits to the streams and canals, since it
is very difficult for the teachers in these remote schools to participate in the
training workshops held by the ACTo.
* During the green turtle egg-laying period, special protection campaigns are
aimed both at the inhabitants living near the park and in settlements where turtle
meat and eggs are eaten, as well as groups involved in observing the turtle egglaying (groups of local guides, visitors and the general public).
26. Current Tourism and Recreation Programmes
* There are no specific tourist activities within the proposed Tortuguero
Conservation Area, however, these activities in the Tortuguero National Park and
the Barra del Colorado Wildlife Refuge are regulated.
* The tourist activities regulated by the ACTo include freshwater and salt water
sport
fishing, access by visitors to the creeks, lagoons and paths for observing fauna and
flora and for observing the egg-laying of the green turtle (Chelonia mydas) and
the leatherback turtle (Dermochelys coriacea).
* The ACTo organizes training activities for local tourist guides from the
communities in the region, including training for beach guides on observing the
green and leatherback turtles’ egg-laying, and on specific topics of biology related
to the turtles, workshops on fauna and flora, and visitor services.
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* An ACTo Employee Association has been set up for the management of the sale
of souvenirs and all manner of articles related to the area at the checkpoints in the
Tortuguero National Park.
27. Authority responsible for the Management of the WETLAND (1)
* The authority responsible in the country is the Ministry of the Environment and
Energy, and its Conservation Areas System (SINAC) department.
28. Jurisdiction:
The Northeast Caribbean Wetland (HCN) corresponds to the province of Limon,
the canton of Siquirres and Pococi; and the Province of Heredia, canton of
Sarapiqui. Its management corresponds by law to the Tortuguero Flatlands
Conservation and Sustainable Development Area (ACTo) of the SINAC and the
Ministry of the Environment and Energy.
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30. Criteria
The Northeast Caribbean Wetland can be considered of international importance
because:
a) It is particularly representative of a typical natural wetland of the Caribbean
coast of Costa Rica. In addition, due to the fact that it plays a predominant role in
supporting human communities that depend on the wetland, for example, for
providing food, maintaining cultural values, and as a breeding area for aquatic
species (fish) that support the fisheries of the Caribbean coast of Costa Rica.
b) It is the wetland that maintains species and subspecies of plants and animals
that are vulnerable or endangered. Furthermore, it is highly valuable as a
stronghold of genetic and ecological diversity in the region.
c) It is an essential route for birds migrating from the North, which indicates that
each year 1,000,000 migratory birds come to the Northeast Caribbean Wetland to
rest and feed.
The families and groups that remain in the area are the following: Gaviidae,
Anatidae, Falconidae, Pandionidae, Pelecanidae, Ciconiiformes, and Sternidae.
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Annex 21
Defense Ministry/Army of Nicaragua. “National Defense Book” p. 29
Available at:
http://web.archive.org/web/20101220211731/http://www.midef.gob.ni/doc/Libro_
de_defensa.pdf
2005
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Book of National Defense
4. BORDER WITH COSTA RICA

The land border that separates the Republics of Nicaragua and Costa Rica extends
from the extremity of Punta de Castilla at the mouth of the San Juan River in the
Caribbean Sea until the Pacific Ocean, at a point in the northeast of the Bay of
Salinas, through the Bay, and ending at the centre of the Bay’s closing line
between Arranca Barba Point in Nicaragua and westernmost part of the land next
to Punta Zacate in Costa Rica. The demarcation of this border was based on the
Jerez-Cañas Treaty, signed in 1858, the Arbitral Award of the President of the
United States of America Mr. Grover Cleveland of 1888, the Matus-Pacheco
Convention of 1896 y the Awards of General EP. Alexander from 1897 to 1900,
Engineer Arbitrator designated by President Cleveland in accordance with Article
III of the Matus-Pacheco Convention.
The land border with Costa Rica begins at the extremity of Punta de
Castilla at the mouth of the San Juan River in the Caribbean Sea. From this
point the line continues on the right bank of Harbor Head Lagoon, up the
channel that is parallel to the Caribbean coast, reaching the mouth of the
Rio San Juan. The dividing line continues along the right margin of the
San Juan River, following its circumvolutions up to the point with is three
miles from the fort of El Castillo de la Concepción following an
approximate distance of 138 kilometres...

p.29
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Annex 22
Agreement over the Border Protected Areas between Costa Rica and Nicaragua
(International System of Protected Areas for Peace [SI-A-PAZ] Agreement)
15 December 1990
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AGREEMENT ON PROTECTED BORDER AREAS

The Governments of the Republics of Costa Rica and Nicaragua
Whereas:
1. The International System of Protected Areas for Peace (SI-A-PAZ), in the
border area of Costa Rica and Nicaragua, voices the widespread feeling of
our nations and governments in order that permanent peace may be
achieved in Central America;
2. The System and its scientific basis had their origin in the First Central
American Meeting on Management of Natural and Cultural Resources,
held in San Jose, Costa Rica in December 1974;
3. At the 17th General Assembly of the International Union for Conservation
of Nature held in Costa Rica in February 1988, an agreement was made to
support the negotiations carried out by the Governments of Costa Rica and
Nicaragua to consolidate the SI-A-PAZ;
4. To this end, both countries have national commissions comprising
government and non-government representatives, and have technical
personnel working full-time on the SI-A-PAZ;
5. In October 1990 a binational meeting was held in Managua in which the
framework for the funding in both countries of the SI-A-PAZ was
established, and it was agreed that the respective Ministers of Natural
Resources would sign a sectorial agreement in order to be able to develop
projects in the SI-A-PAZ;
6. At the abovementioned meeting a top-level Binational Commission was
set up in order to deal with all aspects related to the SI-A-PAZ, and several
projects of a binational, homologous and national nature were identified
for their development in the SI-A-PAZ;

7. The largest example of a tropical rainforest located along Central
America’s Caribbean coast will be fully protected in the SI-A-PAZ;
8. The area has an extraordinary diversity of habitats such as rainforests and
riversides, rivers, lagoons and wetlands, as well as a vast wealth and
diversity of fauna, and major potential for ecotourism;
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9.

The area is inhabited by marginalized rural groups that have been unable
to achieve sustainable development due to a lack of financial resources and
technical advice;

10. There is an interest and the political will to put into practice projects for
national and sustained management of natural resources, with respect for
the sovereign rights of each country, in order to improve the quality of life
of the local populations and those of both countries in general.

Therefore:
Agree:
1. To declare the SI-A-PAZ the highest priority conservation project in both
countries;
2. To request that the International Union for Conservation of Nature declare
the SI-A-PAZ one of the most important conservation and sustainable
development projects in Central America;
3. To request the support of the Scientific and International Conservationist
community, and that of the donor countries and organizations, in order to
implement the binational, homologous and national projects that the
Binational Commission of the SI-A-PAZ has identified for both countries;
4. To request that the International Union for Conservation of Nature’s
Regional Office for Central America continue its technical and financial
support for the SI-A-PAZ.
Signed in Puntarenas, on the 15th of December 1990.

Rafael Angel Calderon Fournier
President of Costa Rica

Violeta Barrios de Chamorro
President of Nicaragua
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Annex 23
Convention for the Conservation of the Biodiversity and Protection of the Main
Wild Life Sites in Central America
5 June 1992
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THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY OF THE REPUBLIC OF COSTA RICA
DECREES:
AGREEMENT ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL
AMERICA
Article 1. –The approval of the Agreement on the Conservation of Biodiversity
and Protection of Priority Wildlife Areas in Central America, signed in Managua,
Nicaragua, on 5 June 1992, the text of which reads as follows:
“AGREEMENT ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL AMERICA
The Presidents of the Republics of Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala,
Honduras, Nicaragua and Panama, INTRODUCTION
CONSCIOUS of the need to establish regional mechanisms of economic
integration, and of cooperation for the rational use of the isthmus’ environment, in
view of the close interdependency that exists between our countries;
EAGER to protect and conserve the natural regions of aesthetic interest, historical
value and scientific importance, which represent unique ecosystems of regional
and world importance, and that they may have the potential to provide sustainable
development for our societies;
CONFIRMING that the conservation of biodiversity is a matter that concerns all
peoples and all nations;
TAKING NOTE that biological diversity is been severely reduced and that some
species and ecosystems are endangered;
EMPHASIZING that the conservation of natural habitats and maintaining
populations of species of flora and fauna should be undertaken both in situ and ex
situ;
CONSCIOUS of the existing relation between conservation and sustainable
development, and reasserting its decision to employ firm action in order to deal
with the preservation, recovery, restoration and rational use of our ecosystems,
including endangered flora and fauna;
CERTAIN that, in order to improve the quality of life of the isthmus’ populations
it is necessary to encourage respect for nature and the law, and promote the
consolidation of peace, and the sustainable use and recovery of natural resources;
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HIGHLIGHTING that, in order to ensure sustainable development, the
designation, administration and strengthening of Protected Areas play a key role
in ensuring that essential ecological processes and rural development are
maintained.
RECOGNIZING that the Central American Commission for Environment and
Development (CCAD in Spanish) is the ideal entity for formulating strategies and
plans of action that put into practice decisions related to caring for the
environment;
SUPPORTING the search for financial mechanisms that provide specific backing
for all initiatives in the field of conservation of natural resources, including those
to which friendly countries contribute adequately;
We have decided to sign this Agreement that is to be entitled:
AGREEMENT ON THE CONSERVATION OF BIODIVERSITY AND
PROTECTION OF PRIORITY WILDLIFE AREAS IN CENTRAL AMERICA
CHAPTER 1
Fundamental Principles
Article 1.-Objective. The objective of this Agreement is to conserve, to the best
possible degree, the biological, land, and coastal and marine diversity of the
Central American region in order to benefit the present and future generations.
Article 2.-The signatories to this Agreement confirm their sovereign right to
conserve and exploit their own biological resources in accordance with their own
policies and regulations bearing in mind:
c) The sustainable conservation and use of their biological resources, with a
social purpose; and
d) The assurance that the activities within their jurisdiction or control do not
cause any damage to the biological diversity of their nations or areas
within their national jurisdiction.
Article 3.-The conservation of biodiversity in border habitats or waters requires
the will of all, as well as external, regional and global cooperation in addition to
the efforts developed by the nations, which is why the international community is
invited to participate, both technically and financially, in our efforts.
Article 4.-The fundamental requirements for the conservation of biological
resources are the in-situ conservation of ecosystems and natural habitats, and the
ex-situ measures that may be developed in each country originating from these
resources.
Article 5.-The value of the contribution of biological resources and the
preservation of biological diversity to economic and social development should be
acknowledged and reflected in the economic and financial arrangements between
the countries of the region, and between these and others who cooperate in their
conservation and exploitation.
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Article 6.-Knowledge related to biological diversity and the efficient management
of protected areas should be promoted in the region. The benefit of research, and
development resulting from Biomaterials, or that resulting from managing
protected areas, should be made available to society at large.
Article 7.-The knowledge, practices, and technological innovations developed by
groups native to the region, that contribute to the sustainable use of biological
resources and their conservation, should be acknowledged and reclaimed.
Article 8.-There will be open access to genetic material, substances, products
derived from them, related technology, and their conservation, under the
jurisdiction and control of the nations, within mutual agreements made with
recognized organizations.
Article 9.-Definitions. For the purpose of this regional Agreement, the most
important terms will be used with the following meanings:
Protected Area: A defined geographical area of land or coast or a marine area,
which is designated, regulated and managed with a view to reaching specific
conservation goals, that is, to produce a series of specific goods and services (insitu conservation).
Biodiversity or Biological diversity: All species of flora, fauna or other live
organisms, their genetic variability, and the ecological complexes of which they
are part.
Conservation: Preservation, protection, restoration, and sustainable use of the
elements of biodiversity.
Ex-situ conservation: The conservation of components of biological diversity
(genetic material or organisms), outside their natural environment.
Ecosystem: Complex of communities of plants, animals and microorganisms and
their environment interacting as an ecological unit.
Endangered species: Species that is threatened or under threat of extinction, which
will not survive if the causal factors continue to operate.
Genetic material: Any material from plants, animals or microorganisms or other
origin that contains functional units of hereditary information.
Habitat: Place or site where an organism or population is normally found.
CHAPTER II
General Obligations
Article 10.-Each member state of this regional framework makes a commitment,
in accordance with its capacities, national programmes and priorities, to take the
necessary measures to ensure the conservation of biodiversity, and its sustainable
use, as well as the development of its components within its national jurisdiction,
and to cooperate, as much as possible, in border and regional actions.
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Article 11.-The member States will take the necessary measures to incorporate
into their respective policies and development plans, the guidelines for, and the
socioeconomic value of, the conservation of biological resources.
Article 12.-The institutions of the countries in the Central American region will
cooperate, as appropriate, with regional and international institutions in order to
mutually support each other in the fulfilment of the obligations they have assumed
in this Agreement, including those related to aspects dealing with biotechnology,
health and food security.
Article 13.-In order to fully comply with this Agreement they should:
h) Cooperate with the Central American Commission for Environment and
Development (CCAD), for the development of measures, procedures,
technologies, practices and standards for the regional implementation of this
Agreement.
i) Implement economic and legal measures favouring the sustainable use and
development of the components of biological diversity.
j) Ensure that steps are taken to contribute to the conservation of natural
habitats and their populations of natural species.
k) Provide, either on an individual basis or in cooperation with other States and
international organizations, new and additional funds for supporting the
implementation of programmes and activities –both national and regional –
related to the conservation of biodiversity.
l) Promote and support scientific research within national universities and
centres of regional research, in conjunction with international organizations
that show interest in this respect.
m) Promote public awareness in each Nation of the need for the conservation,
sustainable use, and development of the region’s biological wealth.
n) Facilitate the exchange of information between national institutions, and
between the countries of the Central American region, and other international
organizations.
CHAPTER III
Implementation Measures
Article 14.-Each country in the region should develop their own conservation and
development strategies, giving priority in these to the conservation of biodiversity
and creating and managing protected areas.
Article 15.-The conservation and sustainable use of biological resources in the
relevant policies and programmes of other sectors should be integrated as quickly
and as appropriately as possible.
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Article 16.-Each country in the Central American region will be encouraged to
draw up a national law for conservation and the sustainable use of the components
of biodiversity.
Article 17.-National parks, natural and cultural monuments, wildlife refuges, and
other protected areas should be identified, selected, created, managed and
strengthened, as soon as possible, by the institutions responsible in the respective
countries, as instruments for ensuring the conservation of representative examples
of the main ecosystems in the isthmus, especially those that contain waterproducing forests.
Article 18.-Within this Agreement, priority will be given to developing and
strengthening protected border areas in the following land and coastal regions,
known as:
-Maya Biosphere Reserve.
-Trifinio Fraternidad Biosphere Reserve.
-Gulf of Honduras.
-Gulf of Fonseca.
-Coco River or Solidarity Reserve. – Miskitos Cays.
-International System of Protected Areas for Peace (SI-A-PAZ).
-Salinas Bay Reserve.
-La Amistad Biosphere Reserve. – Sixaola Reserve.
-Darien region.
Article 19.-National strategies should be developed for implementing the plans for
Protected Wildlife Area Systems, given that they ensure the basic economic
functions for local, regional and global development, as well as for strengthening
the presence of institutions in the abovementioned areas, for which national and
international funding will be negotiated for their effective implementation.
Article 20.-The Central American Commission for Environment and Development
(CCAD) will be responsible for taking the initiative to update and promote the
appropriate implementation of the “1989-2000 Plan of Action” for creating and
strengthening the Central American Protected Areas System (SICAP in Spanish),
as well as the conservation actions of the “Tropical Forestry Action Plan for
Central America”, for which it should strengthen its ties with the International
Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), as well as with other regional
institutions, in coordination with the national institutions and governments of the
isthmus.
[…]
Article 32.-Request preferential and concessionary treatment from the
international community for favouring access to and the transfer of technology
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between developed and Central American countries, in addition to facilitating
these among the countries of the region.
Article 33.-The exchange of information, based on reciprocity, should be
promoted regarding actions that could be developed in territories under their
jurisdiction that are potentially harmful to natural resources, in order that the
affected countries may assess the most appropriate bilateral or regional course of
action.
Article 34.-The need to highlight the importance of having adequately qualified
human resources for increasing the quality and quantity of actions for restoring
the ecological balance of the region is considered a matter of urgency, as is that of
inviting and supporting national, regional and foreign scientific-technological
institutions and universities to increase their efforts in the study and assessment of
biodiversity, as well as updating information on endangered species in each of the
countries in the region.
Article 35.-The importance of civilian participation in actions regarding
biodiversity conservation is recognized and, therefore, the production of
educational material for the media is promoted, in addition to its inclusion in
existing public and private education programmes.
Article 36.-The mandate of the Central American Commission for Environment
and Development (CCAD) includes requesting the support of international
organizations or governments of friendly countries for developing updated lists on
endangered protected areas, species and habitats, institutions linked to the
conservation of biodiversity and priority projects in this field.
Article 37.-All that mentioned in this Agreement should not affect the rights and
obligations of Central American nations resulting from prior international
agreements related to the conservation of biological resources and protected areas.
Article 38.-The national institutions that make up the Central American
Commission for Environment and Development (CCAD) are considered
responsible for overseeing the implementation of this Agreement, and of
providing annual progress reports to the Central American Presidential Summit.
CHAPTER IV
General Provisions
Article 39.-Ratification. This Agreement will be subjected to ratification by the
Member States, in accordance with the internal regulations of each country.
Article 40.-Accession. This Agreement is open to the accession of the States of
the Mesoamerican region.
Article 41.-Deposit. The instruments of ratification or of accession and
accusations regarding this Agreement and its amendments are to be deposited at
the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Guatemala, which will send a
certified copy of these to the Foreign Ministries of the other Member States.
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Article 42.-Enforcement. For the first three depositor States this Agreement will
come into force eight days after the date on which the third instrument of
ratification is deposited, and for the remaining signatories or subscribing
members, on the date their respective instruments are deposited.
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Annex 24
Convention on Biological Diversity
Article 14
21 May 1992
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Annex 25
Osman v. The United Kingdom (App No. 23452/94), [1998] ECHR 101 (28
October 1998) para 116
Available at: http://www.bailii.org/cgibin/markup.cgi?doc=/eu/cases/ECHR/1998/101.html&query=Osman+and+United
+and+Kingdom&method=boolean
27 October 1998
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116.
For the Court, and bearing in mind the difficulties involved in policing
modern societies, the unpredictability of human conduct and the operational
choices which must be made in terms of priorities and resources, such an
obligation must be interpreted in a way which does not impose an impossible or
disproportionate burden on the authorities. Accordingly, not every claimed risk to
life can entail for the authorities a Convention requirement to take operational
measures to prevent that risk from materialising. Another relevant consideration
is the need to ensure that the police exercise their powers to control and prevent
crime in a manner which fully respects the due process and other guarantees
which legitimately place restraints on the scope of their action to investigate
crime and bring offenders to justice, including the guarantees contained in
Articles 5 and 8 of the Convention.
In the opinion of the Court where there is an allegation that the authorities have
violated their positive obligation to protect the right to life in the context of their
above-mentioned duty to prevent and suppress offences against the person (see
paragraph 115 above), it must be established to its satisfaction that the authorities
knew or ought to have known at the time of the existence of a real and immediate
risk to the life of an identified individual or individuals from the criminal acts of
a third party and that they failed to take measures within the scope of their
powers which, judged reasonably, might have been expected to avoid that risk.
The Court does not accept the Government's view that the failure to perceive the
risk to life in the circumstances known at the time or to take preventive measures
to avoid that risk must be tantamount to gross negligence or wilful disregard of
the duty to protect life (see paragraph 107 above). Such a rigid standard must be
considered to be incompatible with the requirements of Article 1 of the
Convention and the obligations of Contracting States under that Article to secure
the practical and effective protection of the rights and freedoms laid down
therein, including Article 2 (see, mutatis mutandis, the above-mentioned McCann
and Others judgment, p. 45, § 146). For the Court, and having regard to the
nature of the right protected by Article 2, a right fundamental in the scheme of
the Convention, it is sufficient for an applicant to show that the authorities did not
do all that could be reasonably expected of them to avoid a real and immediate
risk to life of which they have or ought to have knowledge. This is a question
which can only be answered in the light of all the circumstances of any particular
case.
On the above understanding the Court will examine the particular circumstances
of this case.
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Annex 26
Guidelines for International Cooperation under the Ramsar Convention,
Implementing Article 5 of the Convention, adopted as an annex to Resolution
VII.19
1999
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AFFIDAVITS
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Annex 27
Affidavit of Franklin Gutierrez Mayorga
15 August 2011
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NUMBER ONE HUNDRED AND FIFTY TWO: Before me, GUSTAVO
ARGUELLO HIDALGO, Notary Public with offices in San Jose, San Pedro de
Montes de Oca, Barrio Dent, fifty metres south of the Consejo Monetario
Centroamericano on the Boulevard, appears Mr. FRANKLIN GUTIERREZ
MAYORGA, of Costa Rican nationality, of legal age, married once, a
cameraman, resident of San Jose, Coronado, Urbanizacion Villas Flores, second
stage, house number one hundred and forty two, bearing identity card number:
seven – zero sixty two – four hundred and ninety four, AND DECLARES: That
having been warned of the penalties with which perjury and false testimony are
punishable by law, appears in person to make a sworn statement of the following:
FIRST: That on the twenty second of October two thousand and ten he was
working as a cameraman for TV Extra’s channel Cuarenta y Dos, but that he is
currently self-employed. SECOND: That on that occasion his bosses asked him to
accompany a journalist to cover a story on Isla Calero. THIRD: That he knows
the area well and they decided to look for a boatman in a place called Fatima,
which is on the right bank of the San Juan River. In Fatima he hired a boatman,
who they paid the sum of seventy thousand colones to take them to Isla Calero.
FOURTH: That they left Fatima and sailed along the San Juan river heading
directly towards the Nicaraguan post in the Delta. Once at the post, the
Nicaraguan soldiers asked them for their identification, which they produced,
nonetheless, the soldiers told them that the navigation was not permitted and that
they would, furthermore, have to report to the Nicaraguan post in Sarapiqui. After
a few minutes, the soldiers took two of the journalists from the boat to the post
while he remained in the boat with the boatman. He declares that while he
remained in the boat a Nicaraguan soldier pointed an AK forty seven-type
machine gun at him the whole time he was waiting. After approximately forty
minutes of waiting, the two journalists were escorted back, indicating that they
had to go back to Costa Rica because they were prohibited from navigating along
the San Juan river. The boatman then returned once again to Fatima and they did
not navigate along the San Juan river any further. That is all he wishes to declare.
Having warned the deponent of the legal value and significance of his
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declarations, I issue a first statement. Having read this statement out loud, he is in
accordance and we sign in San Jose at the Fifteen hours on the thirty first of
August two thousand and eleven. ****************
****FRANKLIN GUTIERREZ MAYORGA***GUSTAVO ARGUELLO
HIDALGO********************************************************
*****
THE ABOVE IS A TRUE COPY OF DEED NUMBER ONE HUNDRED
AND FIFTY TWO VISIBLE ON PAGE ONE HUNDRED AND SIXTY
FIVE, FRONT OF VOLUME EIGHT OF THE PROTOCOL OF THE
UNDERSIGNED NOTARY. CONFRONTED WITH THE ORIGINAL IT
CONFORMS AND I ISSUED IT AS A FIRST STATEMENT ON THE
SAME OCCASION THE ORIGINAL IS GRANTED.
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Annex 28
Affidavit of Jeffrey Prendas Arias
15 September 2011
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NUMBER ONE HUNDRED AND FIFTY THREE-EIGHT: Before me,
GUSTAVO ARGUELLO HIDALGO, Notary Public with offices in San Jose,
San Pedro de Montes de Oca, Barrio Dent, fifty metres south of the Consejo
Monetario Centroamericano on the Boulevard, appears Mr. JEFREY PRENDAS
ARIAS, of Costa Rican nationality, of legal age, married once, a journalist, a
resident of San Jose, twenty five metres south of the main entrance of the Blanco
Cervantes Hospital, between avenida eight and ten, bearing identity card number:
six – three hundred and twenty four – six hundred and twenty three, AND
DECLARES: That having been warned of the penalties with which perjury and
false testimony are punishable by law, he appears in person to make the following
sworn statement: FIRST: That on the twenty second of October two thousand and
ten he was working as a journalist for the Costa Rican television newscast TV
Extra’s Cuarenta y Dos. SECOND: That due to news of a possible Nicaraguan
incursion into Costa Rican territory, the television channel had instructed him to
go to area of Isla Calero in order to report the situation that had arisen there.
THIRD: He continues stating that he went with other work colleagues to a place
called Fatima, a small Costa Rican town located on the right bank of the San Juan
River, near the mouth of the Colorado River. Once they arrived there they hired a
private boatman to take them from that place to Isla Calero. FOURTH: The
boatman sailed from Fatima and headed towards the first nearest post of the
Nicaraguan Army located in the place known as the Delta, indicating that they had
to report there. Once at the post, soldiers of the Nicaraguan Army pointed their
heavy weaponry at them. The boatman explained to the soldiers that they were
passing by to report themselves and that they were going to Isla Calero in Costa
Rican territory, to which they replied that they could not do this. One of the
Nicaraguan officers, who approached, made him and another journalist get out of
the boat and told them they could not report at that post. Both of them, with guns
being pointed at them, were taken outside the building where the post is based.
There, both the person who appeared to be the Chief of the soldiers and a
Nicaraguan migration official told them it was illegal for journalists to sail along
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the San Juan river, and that they needed authorization from the Nicaraguan
Foreign Ministry, and they informed them that their entry into the river was a
crime, and that they could therefore be detained. After some thirty minutes of
consultation between the Nicaragua
n officers themselves, they were informed that they were going to let them go,
with a warning that they had to return to Costa Rican territory and that if they
found them navigating their personal safety would be compromised and they
would be arrested. The soldiers escorted them back to the boat, and they returned
to Fatima. This is all he wishes to declare. Having warned the deponent of the
legal value and significance of his declarations, I issue a first statement. Having
read this statement out loud, he is in accordance and we sign in San Jose at the
Eight

hours

on

the

first

of

September

two

thousand

and

eleven.

*******************
****FRANKLIN GUTIERREZ MAYORGA***GUSTAVO ARGUELLO
HIDALGO********************************************************
*****
THE ABOVE IS A TRUE COPY OF DEED NUMBER ONE HUNDRED
AND FIFTY THREE-EIGHT VISIBLE ON PAGE ONE HUNDRED AND
SIXTY FIVE, FRONT OF VOLUME EIGHT OF THE PROTOCOL OF
THE UNDERSIGNED NOTARY. CONFRONTED WITH THE ORIGINAL
IT CONFORMS AND I ISSUED IT AS A FIRST STATEMENT ON THE
SAME OCCASION THE ORIGINAL IS GRANTED.
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Annex 29
Ministry of Environment, Energy and Mines, Decree N° 22962-MIRENEM
15 February 1994
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Declares the border corridor comprising the land extending the length of the
border with Nicaragua from Punta Castilla in the Caribbean Sea to Salinas
Bay in the Pacific Ocean a National Wildlife Refuge

No. 22962-MIRENEM
THE PRESIDENT OF THE REPUBLIC
AND THE MINISTER OF NATURAL RESOURCES, ENERGY AND MINES,

Pursuant to the authority conferred upon them by article 140, subsections 3) and
18) of the Political Constitution, and articles 82 and 84 of the Law of Wildlife
Conservation Nº 7317 of 30 October 1992.

Whereas:
1.-It is the obligation of the State to guarantee the protection of the
country’s natural resources.
2.-Under Law Nº 13, the General Law on Wasteland, issued on 6 January
1939, article 10, and Law N° 2 2825 and its reforms, article 7, subsection f) a
2000-metre-wide inalienable public zone was created extending the length of the
border with Nicaragua; pursuant to that stipulated in the pronouncements issued
by the Attorney General of the Republic Nº C107-85 and Nº C272-85 of 20 May
1985 and 29 October 1985 respectively, the management of the area insofar as
land apt for agriculture shall be granted to the Institute of Agricultural
Development and insofar as land apt for forestry to the Ministry of Natural
Resources, Energy and Mines.
3.-The abovementioned area constitutes an extremely important biological
corridor located between the Tortuguero Conservation Area, the Tamborcito and
Maquenque wetlands, the Caño Negro National Wildlife Refuge and the El Jardin
Forest Reserve.
4.-In accordance with the agreement on Border Areas signed by the
Governments of the Republics of Costa Rica and Nicaragua in Puntarenas on the
fifteenth of December 1990, the International Protected Areas System (SI-A-PAZ)
was declared the highest priority conservation project in both countries.
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5.-The SI-A-PAZ aims to protect the largest and most representative
tropical rainforest on the Caribbean coast of Central America.
6.-The increase in commercial single-crop farming and illegal felling have
reduced the forest area of the northern coast to critical levels, to the consequent
detriment of wildlife habitats, the loss of biodiversity, the silting of pluvial water
course, and increased erosion. Thus,
WE DECREE THE FOLLOWING:
Article 1.-That the border corridor comprising the land in an area 2000 m wide
extending the length of the border with Nicaragua from Punta Castilla in the
Caribbean Sea to Salinas Bay in the Pacific Ocean be declared a National Wildlife
Refuge, in accordance with that stipulated in the Cañas-Jerez Treaty of 15 April
1858.
Article 2.-The lands with title deeds lawfully registered at the Land Registry that
are in the area within the National Wildlife Refuge shall only be considered part
of the same until the State acquires or expropriates their property rights.
Thus reformed under article 1 of executive decree Nº 23248 of 20 April 1994.
Article 3.-The management of the Refuge is to be undertaken by the Wildlife
Refuge Department of the Ministry of Natural Resources, Energy and Mines.
Article 4.- Valid as of the date of its publication.
Issued at the Office of the President of the Republic.—San Jose, on the fifteenth
of February 1994.
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Annex 30
Government of Nicaragua, “San Juan de Nicaragua River: The Truths That Costa
Rica Hides” (White Book)
Available at
http://www.visitanicaragua.com/ingles/TruthsCostaRicaHides_webVersion.pdf
and http://www.cancilleria.gob.ni/diferendos/
VerdadesQueCostaRicaOculta_webVersion.pdf
29 November 2010
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Annex 31
Screen shot of archived website of INETER, available at:
http://web.archive.org/web/20071015035824/http://www.ineter.gob.ni/Direccione
s/Geodesia/ SeccionMapas/Indice1.htm
15 October 2007
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Annex 32
Screen shot of archived website of INETER

Available at:
http://web.archive.org/web/20090412122227/http://www.ineter.gob.ni/caracteriza
ciongeografica/capitulo4.html
12 April 2009
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NICARAGUAN INSTITUTE OF TERRITORIAL STUDIES (INETER)
Managua, Nicaragua

GEOGRAPHIC CHARACTERIZATION OF THE NATIONAL TERRITORY
IV. BORDER WITH COSTA RICA
The land border that separates the Republics of Nicaragua and Costa Rica extends
from the extremity of Punta de Castilla at the mouth of the San Juan River in the
Caribbean Sea until the Pacific Ocean, at a point in the northeast of the Bay of
Salinas, through the Bay, and ending at the centre of the Bay’s closing line
between Arranca Barba Point in Nicaragua and westernmost part of the land next
to Punta Zacate in Costa Rica. The demarcation of this border was based on the
Jerez-Cañas Treaty, signed in 1858, the Arbitral Award of the President of the
United States of America Mr. Grover Cleveland of 1888, the Matus-Pacheco
Convention of 1896 y the Awards of General EP. Alexander from 1897 to 1900,
Engineer Arbitrator designated by President Cleveland in accordance with Article
III of the Matus-Pacheco Convention.
The land border with Costa Rica begins at the extremity of Punta de
Castilla at the mouth of the San Juan River in the Caribbean Sea. From this
point the line continues on the right bank of Harbor Head Lagoon, up the
channel that is parallel to the Caribbean coast, reaching the mouth of the
Rio San Juan. The dividing line continues along the right margin of the
San Juan River, following its circumvolutions up to the point with is three
miles from the fort of El Castillo de la Concepción following an
approximate distance of 138 kilometres...
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Annex 33
Screen shot of INETER website
4 January 2011
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Annex 34
Screen shot of INETER website, available at: http://ineter.gob.ni/
14 November 2011
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Annex 35
Web Site of the Sandinista Youth organization
www.juventudsandinista.blogia.com/acercade/. See also:
http://juventudsandinista.blogia.com/2011/051001-nos-sentimos-muy-orgullososdeltrabajo-de-la-juventud-sandinista.php
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Website of the Sandinista Youth organization:

Available at: http://juventudsandinista.blogia.com/2011/051001-nos-sentimosmuy-orgullosos-del-trabajo-de-la-juventud-sandinista.php

“We are very proud of the work of the Sandinista Youth”

(Excerpts)

(…)

“The comrade Rosario Murillo, Coordinator of the Communication and
Citizenship Council, said that ‘we are very proud of the work that is being done
by the Sandinista Youth July 19 (...) Movimiento Guardabarranco in defense of
our environment, of the boys and girls who are right now on the San Juan River ...
from this virtual stadium we send them a hug.’ “

(…)
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Annex 36
Screen shot of the website of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Nicaragua
www.cancilleria.gob.ni
14 November 2011
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Annex 37
Screen shot of MARENA’s website
http://renea.sinia.net.ni/proyectos.php?departamento=85&cmb_categoria=I&fecha
_inicial=01%2F01%2F2006&fecha_final=09%2F11%2F2011&opcion=2&txt_bu
scar=&cmb_ordenar=expediente
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Annex 38
Screen shot of MARENA’s website
http://renea.sinia.net.ni/proyectos.php?departamento=85&cmb_categoria=II&fech
a_inicial=01%2F01%2F2006&fecha_final=09%2F11%2F2011&opcion=2&txt_b
uscar=&cmb_ordenar=expediente
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Annex 39
Screen shot of MARENA’s website
http://renea.sinia.net.ni/proyectos.php?departamento=85&cmb_categoria=III&fec
ha_inicial=01%2F01%2F2006&fecha_final=09%2F11%2F2011&opcion=2&txt_
buscar=&cmb_ordenar=expediente
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